**Hall Center Research & Grant Development Office (RGDO)**

**Humanities and Social Sciences**

**External Funding Opportunities List for Individuals**

This list is intended to help humanities and social sciences scholars identify fellowships and grants that may fund their work. It is not exhaustive. Deadlines may change and programs be eliminated or added at any time, so if you’re interested in an opportunity, visit the agency’s website to ensure the deadline and program details remain the same.

We recommend that you also search [Pivot](https://pivot.proquest.com/funding_main), the most comprehensive online database of funding sources available. Access is free with your KU email account. Go to <https://pivot.proquest.com/register>, click on “Use Email Address/Create Password,” fill out the short information form (name, institutional email, password, and affiliated member institution, which is University of Kansas), click the consent button, click the “not a robot box” and click create your account. After that, you can go to <https://pivot.proquest.com/session/login>, add your email and pivot password, and you should be off and running. Ignore the banner along the top that says you don’t have access—that’s just Pivot's way of telling you that you haven’t logged in yet. On this page, make sure to use your user and password information instead of the Institution option. If you have any issues setting up your log in or accessing your account, contact Doug Bornemann at [dbornemann@ku.edu](mailto:dbornemann@ku.edu).

*EFFECTIVE TIME MANAGEMENT* is critical to develop successful applications, whether for internal or external funding. The earlier you start, the better your chances!

We prioritize on a first come-first served basis and the services we can provide are dependent on how long before a granting agency's deadlines applicants begin working with us and how timely applicants are in providing us with their draft materials and information required by the agency. If you would like to schedule a time to talk with us about your research and funding needs, send us an email, we’ll be glad to discuss your plans and brainstorm possibilities and possible proposal development timelines with you.

*Note:* Most of the opportunities listed are for individual awards for which applications can be submitted directly by scholars or with RGDO's assistance. If an agency states that individual applications are not accepted or only non-profit organization may apply, that means the University of Kansas Center for Research (KUCR) or KU Endowment Association (KUEA must submit your application on your behalf. Applications to federal agencies and those involving human studies research must be submitted through KUCR. Since we work with both KUCR and KU Endowment regularly, it may be helpful to have us serve as your interface, which we’ll be happy to do if you give us enough lead time.

[Hall Center for the Humanities](https://hallcenter.ku.edu/) | [Research & Grant Development Office](https://hallcenter.ku.edu/research-grant-development-office)

Kathy Porsch, Research Development Officer: [kporsch@ku.edu](mailto:kporsch@ku.edu)

Brett Bias, Research Development Specialist: [bdbias@ku.edu](mailto:bdbias@ku.edu)

*We support research development, stimulate external grant and fellowship activities, and help to enhance the quality of applications by KU humanities scholars.*

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PORTABLE FELLOWSHIPS AND GRANTS 1

American Academy of Religion (AAR) 1

American Association of University Women (AAUW) 1

American Council of Learned Societies (ACLS) 1

American Historical Association 1

The Fellowship in Aerospace History 1

The J. Franklin Jameson Fellowship in American History 2

American Oriental Society (AOS), Louise Wallace Hackney Fellowship for the Study of Chinese Art 2

American Philosophical Society (APS) 2

The Franklin Research Grants 2

Phillips Fund Grants for Native American Research 2

American Society for 18th Century Studies (ASECS) 2

American Sociological Association (ASA) 3

Community Action Research Initiative Grant (CARI) 3

Carla B. Howery Teaching Enhancement Grants 3

Bibliographical Society of America 3

John Simon Guggenheim Memorial Foundation 4

George A. and Eliza Gardner Howard Foundation 4

Institute for Citizen Scholars 4

Career Enhancement Fellowship 4

Emerging Faculty Leaders Award 4

National Endowment for the Arts (NEA) 5

Literature Fellowships: Translations Projects 5

Literature Fellowships: Creative Writing Fellowship 5

National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH) 5

NEH Public Scholar Fellowship 5

NEH Fellowships 5

NEH-Mellon Fellowships for Digital Publication 6

Fellowship Program for Advanced Social Science Research on Japan 6

Summer Stipend Program (institutional nomination required) 6

National Research Council (NRC) 6

Ford Foundation Diversity Fellowship Postdoctoral Program 6

Ford Foundation Senior Fellowship 7

National Science Foundation (NSF) 7

SBE Postdoctoral Research Fellowships (SPRF) (individual) 7

Renaissance Society of America 7

Russell Sage Foundation 7

Research Grants 7

Visiting Scholars Program 8

The Harry Frank Guggenheim Foundation (HFG) 8

VolkswagenStiftung: 'Original – isn’t it?' New Options for the Humanities and Cultural Sciences 8

IN-RESIDENCE FELLOWSHIPS 8

American Academy in Berlin 8

American Academy in Rome 9

American Antiquarian Society 9

Hench Post-Dissertation Fellowship 9

AAS-National Endowment for the Humanities Long-Term Fellowships 9

American Historical Association 9

J. Franklin Jameson Fellowship in American History 9

American Institution for Contemporary German Studies (AICGS) 9

DAAD/AICGS Research Fellowship 9

American Political Science Association (APSA) 10

The Centennial Center Visiting Scholars Program 10

The Congressional Fellowship Program 10

Wiener Laboratory Postdoctoral Fellowship 10

Banting Postdoctoral Fellowships 10

College of William and Mary 10

Omohundro Institute of Early American History & Culture 10

Columbia University 11

Humanities and Neuroscience Fellowships 11

Cornell University 11

Cornell Society for the Humanities Fellowship 11

Klarman Fellowships 11

Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowships 11

Dartmouth College 11

Leslie Center for the Humanities: Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowship 11

European University Institute (EUI) 12

Fernand Braudel Senior Fellowships 12

Jean Monnet Postdoctoral Fellowships 12

Max Weber Fellowships 12

Fulbright Scholar Program, offered by the Council for International Exchange of Scholars 13

German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD) 13

Getty Research Institute for the History of Art and the Humanities 13

GRI-NEH Postdoctoral Fellowship 13

Getty Postdoctoral Fellowships 13

Getty Scholar Grants 13

Library Research Grants 14

Gladys Krieble Delmas Foundation 14

VenetianResearchProgram 14

Harvard University 14

Center for Italian Renaissance Studies: I Tatti Fellowship 14

Harvard Divinity School, Women's Studies in Religion Program 14

Edmond J. Safra Foundation Center for Ethics: Fellows-in-Residency Program 14

Institute for Advanced Study (Princeton, NJ; *Note: This is NOT Princeton University*) 15

Membership Program 15

School of Historical Studies Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowship 15

Japan Foundation, New York 15

Samuel H. Kress Foundation Fellowships 15

Conservation Fellowships 15

Interpretive Fellowships at Art Museums 15

National Gallery of Art (Washington, D.C.) 16

Visiting Senior Fellowships 16

Senior Fellowships 16

Postdoctoral Fellowships 16

National Humanities Center (Research Triangle Park, NC) 16

Princeton University 17

Lewis Center for the Arts, Hodder Fellowship 17

Society of Fellows 17

The University Center for Human Values (UCHV) 17

Shelby Cullom Davis Center for Historical Studies 17

Rachel Carson Center for Environment and Society 18

Robert Wood Johnson Foundation 18

School for Advanced Research (SAR) 18

Social Science Research Council (SSRC) 18

Abe Fellowship Program 19

Stanford University 19

Stanford Humanities Center 19

United States Institute of Peace 19

Jennings Randolph Senior Fellowships 19

University of Michigan, Ann Arbor 19

University of Notre Dame 20

Institute for Advanced Study (NDIAS) 20

Kellogg Institute for International Studies 20

Kroc Institute for International Peace Studies 20

University of Pennsylvania 20

McNeil Center of Early American Studies: Barra Postdoctoral Fellowship 20

McNeil Center of Early American Studies: Barra Sabbatical Fellowship 21

Wolf Humanities Center (formerly Penn Humanities Forum) 21

University of Texas, Austin 21

Harry Ransom Humanities Research Center 21

Institute for Historical Studies 21

University of Utah 21

Tanner Humanities Center 21

University of Wisconsin-Madison 22

Institute for Research in the Humanities: UW-Madison Kingdon Fellowships 22

Institute for Research in the Humanities: Solmsen Fellowships 22

United States Institute of Peace 22

Jennings Randolph Senior Fellowship Program 22

Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars 22

FELLOWSHIPS FOR RESEARCH AT LIBRARIES AND MUSEUMS 23

American Antiquarian Society 23

Hench Post-Dissertation Fellowship 23

AAS – National Endowment for the Humanities Long-Term Fellowships 23

Short-Term Visiting Academic Research Fellowships 23

American Philosophical Society Library 23

Digital Humanities Fellowship 24

Bentley Historical Library (The University of Michigan) 24

Carl Albert Congressional Research and Study Center (University of Oklahoma) 24

Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection 25

Fred W. Smith National Library for the Study of George Washington (Mount Vernon) 25

Hagley Museum and Library–Center for the History of Business, Technology, and Society 25

Houghton Library (Harvard University) 25

Huntington Library, Art Collections, and Botanical Gardens 25

John Carter Brown Library (Brown University) 26

Short- and Long-term Fellowships 26

Hodgson Trust – John Carter Brown Library Fellowship 26

Montana Historical Society Research Center 26

Radcliffe Institute for Advanced Study (Harvard University) 26

Radcliffe Institute Fellowships 26

The Schlesinger Library (at the Radcliffe Institute) 27

Smithsonian Institution 27

The Library Company of Philadelphia 27

The Library of Congress 27

*Jon B. Lovelace Fellowship for the Study of the Alan Lomax Collection* 27

David B. Larson Fellowship in Health and Spirituality 28

Kluge Fellowships 28

Kluge Fellowships in Digital Studies 28

The Newberry Library 28

Short-Term Fellowships 28

Long-Term Fellowships 28

The New York Public Library 29

Dorothy and Lewis B. Cullman Center for Scholars and Writers Fellowships 29

Schomburg Center for Research in Black Culture Scholars-in-Residence Program 29

University of Chicago Library, Special Collections Research Center 29

Robert L. Platzman Memorial Fellowships 29

William Andrews Clark Memorial Library (UCLA) Center for 17th- and 18th- Century Studies 29

ASECS/Clark Fellowships 30

Clark Short-Term Fellowships 30

Clark Short-Term Fellowships 30

Fellowship support is available to scholars with research projects that require work in any area of the Clark Library’s collections. Applicants must hold a Ph.D. degree or have equivalent academic experience. Awards are for periods of one to three months in residence. Stipend: $3,000 per month. 30

The Kanner Fellowship in British Studies 30

FUNDING FOR RESEARCH IN PRESIDENTIAL LIBRARIES 30

Gerald R. Ford Library and Museum 30

Ford Library Research Travel Grants 30

Lyndon Baines Johnson Library and Museum 30

John F. Kennedy Library and Museum 30

Truman Presidential Library and Museum 30

Research Grants 31

Scholar’s Award 31

FELLOWSHIPS OFFERED BY AREA STUDIES CENTERS 31

Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies (Harvard) 31

Herbert D. Katz Center for Advanced Judaic Studies (University of Pennsylvania) 31

Clements Center for Southwest Studies (Southern Methodist University) 31

Council of American Overseas Research Centers (CAORC) 32

Frederick Douglass Institute for African and African-American Studies (University of Rochester) 32

Harvard Academy for International and Area Studies (Harvard University) 32

Weatherhead Center for International Affairs 32

Institute of American Cultures (UCLA) 32

W. E. B. Du Bois Institute for African and African American Research (Harvard University) 32

West African Research Association (Boston University) 32

Wolfsonian-Florida International University Fellowship Program 33

Individual Fellowships in Digital Humanities 33

Council on Library and Information Resources (CLIR) 33

Institute for Advanced Technology in the Humanities 33

National Endowment for the Humanities 33

NEH-Mellon Fellowships for Digital Publication 33

BOOK AWARDS and SUBVENTION GRANTS 34

Association for Asian Studies 34

First Book Subvention Program 34

Brigham Young University Charles Redd Center 34

The Chiang Ching-kuo Foundation for International Scholarly Exchange 34

Conference on Latin American History 34

Japan Foundation Support Program for Translation and Publication on Japan 34

Medieval Academy of America Book Subvention Program  34

Newberry Library Weiss/Brown Publication Subvention Award 35

# PORTABLE FELLOWSHIPS AND GRANTS

## American Academy of Religion (AAR)

The AAR awards grants ranging from $500 to $5,000 each year to members in the form of individual and collaborative research, regional development, and annual meeting travel grants. In addition, the AAR has annual non-research awards, including the Marty Award for the Public Understanding of Religion and the Excellence in Teaching Award. Winners are honored at an awards ceremony held at the AAR’s annual meeting. To be eligible, applicants must be AAR members in good standing. Click the following link for details on the opportunities and deadlines.

**URL:** <https://www.aarweb.org/AARMBR/Who-We-Are-/Grant-Programs-/Research-Grants-/Individual-Research-Grants.aspx>

**Deadline: Various, see website.**

## American Association of University Women (AAUW)

The AAUW Educational Foundation supports women at early stages of their careers through its American Fellowships, which provide an academic year fellowship and publication funding. Grants range from $6,000 to $30,000. Candidates must be US citizens or permanent residents and must pass an eligibility quiz. The AAUW requires an application filing fee of $45 to be paid with the electronic application.

**URL:** <https://www.aauw.org/resources/programs/fellowships-grants/current-opportunities/american/>

**Deadline: November 1**

## American Council of Learned Societies (ACLS)

The ACLS is one of the major funders for humanities and related social sciences scholarship at the doctoral and postdoctoral levels. ACLS offers both individual fellowships and institutional awards, which must be submitted through the KU Center for Research or KU Endowment. ACLS does not fund creative work (e.g., novels or films), textbooks, straightforward translation, or pedagogical projects. The stipend for most fellowships is based on academic rank: $40,000 for Assistant Professor, $50,000 for Associate Professor, and $75,000 for full Professor and most are tenable at the fellow’s home institution, abroad, or at another appropriate site for research, some do require residency. The URL below provides an overview of the competitions with links to more specific information and deadlines for each. *Note: In response to the Covid-19 pandemic, the ACLS has limited its regular fellowship competition to untenured junior scholars who received their PhDs after 2013 and before the application deadline for the 2020 and 2021 cycles. The ACLS will decide whether to open the competition back up for all humanities scholars after the current cycle.*

**URL:** <https://www.acls.org/Fellowship-and-Grant-Programs/Competitions-and-Deadlines>

**Deadline:** **ACLS Fellowship: September 30 (last known), see website for other deadlines**

## American Historical Association

Only AHA members are eligible to apply for grants and fellowships, and preference is given to non-tenured faculty, advanced doctoral students, and unaffiliated scholars. Funding may be used for travel to a library or archive, microfilming, photography, or photocopying, borrowing or access fees, and similar research expenses. There are also small grants for travel to the annual meeting, child care, and others. All grants are awarded in June and no individual is eligible to receive more than a combined total of $1,500 from all AHA grants (this does not include the following fellowship awards).

**URL:** <http://www.historians.org/awards-and-grants/grants-and-fellowships>

**Deadline: February 15**

The Fellowship in Aerospace History

Supported by NASA, this fellowship annually funds one or more research projects for six to nine months. Proposals of advanced research in history related to all aspects of aerospace, from the earliest human interest in flight to the present, are eligible, including cultural and intellectual history, economic history, history of law and public policy, and history of science, engineering, and management are welcome. Amount: $21,250.

**URL:** <http://www.historians.org/awards-and-grants/grants-and-fellowships>

**Deadline: April 1**

The J. Franklin Jameson Fellowship in American History

This fellowship is awarded annually to support significant scholarly research at the Library of Congress by early-stage history scholars. PhD degree or equivalent required. Applicants must have received this degree within the past seven years, and must not have published or had accepted for publication a book-length historical work. The fellowship will not be awarded to complete a doctoral dissertation. The fellowship has a stipend of $5,000 that will be awarded for two to three months, as the Jameson Fellow desires, to spend in full-time residence at the Library of Congress.

**URL:** <http://www.historians.org/awards-and-grants/grants-and-fellowships>

**Deadline: April 1**

## American Oriental Society (AOS), Louise Wallace Hackney Fellowship for the Study of Chinese Art

This fellowship covers a period of 12 months from July 1 of the award year until June 30 of the following year. This $8,000 award is open to recent PhDs. Its focus is the study of Chinese art, particularly painting, and its reflection of Chinese culture, in addition to the translation of works into English on Chinese painting to promote better understanding of this subject in the US. The fellowship is directed to scholars who show an aptitude for promise in the field rather than established senior scholars. Applicants must be US citizens and must already have studied the Chinese language for three years or its equivalent.

**URL:** <https://www.americanorientalsociety.org/news/the-louise-wallace-hackney-fellowship-for-the-study-of-chinese-art/>

**Deadline: March 1**

## American Philosophical Society (APS)

### The Franklin Research Grants

These grants help defray the costs of travel to libraries and archives for research; the purchase of microfilm, photocopies, or equivalent research materials; and costs associated with fieldwork or laboratory research. *Please check the link below for special programs within the Franklin Research Grants for short-term research fellowships at collaborating institutions.* The Society is especially interested in supporting the work of scholars who have recently received the PhD.

Amount: $6,000.

**URL:** <http://www.amphilsoc.org/grants/franklin>

**Deadlines: October 1** **and December 1**

### Phillips Fund Grants for Native American Research

These grants fund Native American linguistics, ethnohistory studies, and the history of studies of Native Americans, in the continental US and Canada. Will help cover the costs of travel, tapes, films, and consultants’ fees. Recent PhDs and graduate students working on their master’s thesis or doctoral dissertations are eligible. The average award is $3,000 with maximum awards of $3,500.

**URL:** <http://www.amphilsoc.org/grants/phillips>

**Deadline: March 1**

## American Society for 18th Century Studies (ASECS)

ASECS offers travel grants, library fellowships, prizes, and awards for scholarship in all aspects of the period from the late 17th through the early 19th century. The page opens up to categories, including a link to fellowships offered by other grantors. Click on the most appropriate link and explore the possibilities.

**URL:** <https://asecs.press.jhu.edu/general%20site/prizesawardsfellowships.htm>

**Deadlines: Various (see website)**

## 

## American Sociological Association (ASA)

The American Sociological Association offers research and travel funding for sociologists and sociology faculty members and students. Three faculty awards are listed here. Check the website for a full listing.

**URL:** <http://www.asanet.org/career-center/grants-and-fellowships>

### Community Action Research Initiative Grant (CARI)

Applications are encouraged from sociologists working in settings including academic institutions like KU. ASA membership is not a criterion to apply but is required to receive a grant. Members are obligated to follow the ASA Code of Ethics, and grantees must show IRB approval if necessary. Grants are for up to $3,000.

**URL:** <http://www.asanet.org/career-center/grants-and-fellowships/community-action-research-initiative-grant>

**Deadline: August 31**

### Carla B. Howery Teaching Enhancement Grants

Howery Teaching Enhancement Grants can support an individual, a program, a department, or a committee of a state or regional association. ASA may award multiple grants, each up to $2,500. Principal criteria for the award are: the project advances the teaching and learning of sociology, serves as a seed project that will continue to have an impact over time, and will be systemic in its impact. The criteria are intentionally flexible in order to accommodate innovative proposals.

**URL:** <http://www.asanet.org/funding/tef.cfm>

**Deadline: February 1**

**Association for the Advancement of Baltic Studies**

The Association offers the *Research Grants for Emerging Scholars*, among other small awards. Applications in any field of Baltic Studies are accepted. Grants are for travel, duplication, materials, equipment, or other needs as specified. Amounts: range from $5,000 to $15,000 for post graduate scholars.

**URL:** <https://aabs-balticstudies.org/grants-fellowships/>

**Deadline: Various, check the website.**

## Bibliographical Society of America

Programs are open to applicants of any nationality, with or without current academic affiliation. These $3,000 fellowships include: The BSA-Pine Tree Foundation Fellowship in Hispanic Bibliography; The BSA-Pine Tree Foundation Fellowship in Culinary Bibliography; The BSA-Harry Ransom Center Pforzheimer Fellowship in Bibliography;The BSA-ASECS Fellowship for Bibliographical Studies in the Eighteenth Century; The BSA Fellowship in Cartographical Bibliography; The BSA-Mercantile Library Fellowship in North American Bibliography; The Folger Fellowship in the History of Bibliography; The Katharine Pantzer Fellowship in the British Book Trades; The McCorison Fellowship for the History and Bibliography of Printing in Canada and the United States: the Gift of Donald Oresman; The Reese Fellowship for American Bibliography and the History of the Book in the Americas; BSA Short-term Fellowships. Fellowships may be held for one or two months and support travel, living, and research expenses. They support bibliographical inquiry and research into the history of the book trades and publishing history. Topics may concentrate on books and documents in any field but must focus on the physical object (book or manuscript) as historical evidence. Individuals who have not held a BSA fellowship in the last five years are given preference. The Senior Katharine Pantzer Fellowship offers $6,000 to support sustained research in topics relating to book production and distribution in Britain during the hand-press period as well as studies of authorship, reading, and collecting based on the examination of British books published in that period. It is for two to three months.

**URL:** <http://bibsocamer.org/awards/fellowships/>

**Deadline:** **October 1**

## John Simon Guggenheim Memorial Foundation

The foundation provides [fellowships](http://www.gf.org/fellow.html) for [advanced professionals](http://www.gf.org/profes.html) in all fields (natural sciences, social sciences, humanities, creative arts) except the [performing arts](http://www.gf.org/perform.html). The Foundation awards those who have already demonstrated exceptional capacity for productive scholarship or exceptional creative ability in the arts. Appointments are ordinarily made for one year, and in no instance for a period shorter than six consecutive months. The amounts of grants vary, depending on awardees’ regular academic year salaries.

**URL:** <http://www.gf.org/applicants/the-united-states-canadian-competition/>

**Deadline: September 17**

## George A. and Eliza Gardner Howard Foundation

This fellowship is targeted at early mid-career individuals. Applicants should have received their PhDs within the past five to fifteen years and have successfully completed at least one major project beyond degree requirements sufficient for the awarding of tenure at a research institution. Assistant and full professors are not normally eligible for a Howard Fellowship. Applicants must be professionally based in the US by affiliation or residence. Amount: The $35,000 fellowships are offered in a five-year rotation of fields in the Liberal and Fine Arts. *The 2021 competition’s focus is photography and film studies.*

**URL:** <http://www.brown.edu/initiatives/howard-foundation/home>

**Deadline: November 1**

## Institute for Citizen Scholars

### Career Enhancement Fellowship

This fellowship focuses on increasing the presence of minority junior faculty members and other faculty. Members committed to eradicating racial disparities in core fields in the arts and humanities. A stipend of up to $30,000 will be sent to award winners' institutions and a grant of up to $1,500 for research, travel, or publication will be sent to the fellow. The fellow's institution must supplement the $30,000 stipend up to the full academic year base salary plus fringe benefits. The award cannot be transferred to another institution, it will be sent to the institution the applicant indicates when applying. Eligible applicants will be in the third year of their tenure appointment; the award will be to provide time off to focus on research in the fourth year of the tenure track. This competition is open to U.S. citizens or permanent residents.

**URL:** <https://citizensandscholars.org/fellowships/career-enhancement/>

**Deadline: October 22**

### Emerging Faculty Leaders Award

This award offers a $17,000 stipend—$10,000 to be used for summer research support and $7,500 for research assistance during the academic year. This award is structured to free the time of junior faculty in the humanities and humanities-oriented social sciences who have passed their midpoint tenure review—including those from underrepresented groups and others committed to eradicating disparities in their fields—so they can both engage in and build support systems, networks, and affinity groups that make their fields and campuses more inclusive. Eligible scholars are typically in their fourth or fifth year of a tenure-track appointment and still working to complete key items for their tenure dossier, which should not be scheduled for submission prior to the end of the award year. Those who have already submitted their dossier and/or who would be considered for tenure during the award year are ineligible as are those who have held the institute's Career Enhancement Fellowship. This competition is open to U.S. citizens or permanent residents.

**URL:** <https://citizensandscholars.org/fellowships/mefl/>

**Deadline: December 1**

## National Endowment for the Arts (NEA)

Although the NEA is aimed at the arts and artists, Literature Fellowships are open to humanities scholars. These include a translation fellowship and creative writing fellowships aimed at poets and novelists that are offered in alternate years.

### Literature Fellowships: Translations Projects

Through fellowships to published translators, the NEA supports projects for the translation of specific works of prose, poetry, or drama from other languages into English. Grants are for $12,500 or $25,000, depending on the artistic excellence and merit of the project (2021 competition).

**URL:** <https://www.arts.gov/grants/translation-projects>

**Deadline: January 12**

### Literature Fellowships: Creative Writing Fellowship

The NEA Literature Fellowships program offers $25,000 fellowships in prose (fiction and creative nonfiction) and poetry to published creative writers for writing, research, travel, and general career advancement. The program operates on a two-year cycle with fellowships in prose and poetry available in alternating years (Prose, both fiction and nonfiction for the 2022 competition).

**URL:** <https://www.arts.gov/grants/creative-writing-fellowships>

**Deadline: March 10 (Last Known)**

## National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH)

The NEH provides both fellowships to support individual scholars' research and institutional grants that must be submitted through KUCR. Fellowships cover from six to twelve months at a stipend of $5,000 per month, up to $60,000 for a twelve-month period. Scholars compete in junior and senior divisions. The award period must be full-time and continuous and major activities unrelated to the research may not be undertaken during the fellowship period. Requesting an award period shorter than twelve months will not improve an applicant’s chances of receiving a fellowship. Although they must be submitted via grants.gov, NEH Fellowships are awarded to individuals, not to institutions. They do not require cost sharing and do not include indirect costs. NEH's institutional grants must be submitted through KUCR and take time to prepare even when the maximum amount available is small. Starting early is a necessity in order to be competitive. Individual fellowships are listed first below, followed by institutional grants.

### NEH Public Scholar Fellowship

This fellowship is offered to junior and senior faculty in all disciplines of the humanities and humanistic social sciences disciplines for six to twelve months of research and writing on cultures internationally or within the US. The Public Scholar program aims to encourage scholarship that will be of broad interest and have lasting impact. The challenge is to make sense of a significant topic in a way that will appeal to general readers. Such scholarship might present a narrative history, tell the stories of important individuals, analyze significant texts, provide a synthesis of ideas, revive interest in a neglected subject, or examine the latest thinking on a topic. Books supported by this program must be grounded in humanities research and scholarship. They must address significant humanities themes likely to be of broad interest and must be written in an accessible style. Making use of primary and/or secondary sources, they should open up important and appealing subjects for wider audiences.

**URL:** <https://www.neh.gov/grants/research/public-scholar-program>

**Deadline: December 15**

### NEH Fellowships

Fellowships support individuals pursuing advanced research that is of value to humanities scholars, general audiences, or both. Recipients usually produce articles, monographs, books, digital materials, archaeological site reports, translations, editions, or other scholarly resources in the humanities. Projects may be at any stage of development.

**URL:** <https://www.neh.gov/grants/research/fellowships>

**Deadline: April 13**

### NEH-Mellon Fellowships for Digital Publication

The NEH and Andrew W. Mellon Foundation jointly support scholars pursuing research projects that require digital expression and publication. To be eligible, an applicant’s plans for digital publication must be essential to the project’s research goals and the nature of the research and the topics being addressed must demand presentation beyond traditional print publication. Projects may incorporate visual, audio, and/or other multimedia materials or flexible reading pathways that could not be included in traditionally published books.

**URL:** <https://www.neh.gov/grants/research/neh-mellon-fellowships-digital-publication>

**Deadline: April 27**

### Fellowship Program for Advanced Social Science Research on Japan

Subjects may include modern Japanese society and political economy, international relations, and United States-Japan relations. The program encourages innovative research that puts these ideas into broader context regionally and globally and is comparative and contemporary in nature. Projects may be done in Japan, the US, or both.

**URL:** <https://www.neh.gov/grants/research/fellowships-advanced-social-science-research-japan>

**Deadline: April 27**

### Summer Stipend Program (institutional nomination required)

This NEH program offers $6,000 to support full-time work on a humanities project for two consecutive months of full-time research and writing. US institutions are allowed to nominate two applicants from among their tenured and tenure track faculty. At KU, the nomination process is handled as a competition with peer review through the Hall Center for the Humanities. Once nominated, the two KU faculty nominees may apply directly via grants.gov or through the RGDO. KU faculty who a hold the PhD but in non-tenured positions (are not tenured or on the tenure track) may apply directly without a nomination using the RGDO services or on their own via grants.gov. We recommend working with the RGDO, as the system is not particularly intuitive.

**URL** (Hall Center): <http://hallcenter.ku.edu/funding/faculty-support>

**URL** (NEH): <https://www.neh.gov/grants/research/summer-stipends>

**Deadlines: Hall Center, August 22, 11:59 p.m.; NEH, September 22**

## National Research Council (NRC)

NRC offers fellowships to support junior scholars and diversity across the broad community of science and technology. Division of Behavioral and Social Sciences and Education and the Policy and Global Affairs Division will be most suited for scholars in the Social Sciences and Humanities. Some require residencies, some do not. The two examples below are most relevant, but there are further opportunities available for more science-oriented work, the first fellowship requires some period of residency with a mentor from another institution during the academic year of the fellowship and the second is portable with the option of a residency.

**URL:** <http://sites.nationalacademies.org/pga/fellowships/>

**Deadline: Various (see website)**

### Ford Foundation Diversity Fellowship Postdoctoral Program

The postdoctoral program is intended to increase diversity of faculty in colleges and universities. Candidates must demonstrate superior academic record, commitment to a career in teaching and research at the college and university level, show promise of future achievement as educators and scholars, and are well prepared to use diversity as a resource in their teaching. Applicants must not have received their PhD earlier than December 9, 2014 and no later than December 9, 2021. The stipend is $45,000 for one year.

**URL:** <http://sites.nationalacademies.org/pga/fordfellowships/>

**Deadline: December 9**

### Ford Foundation Senior Fellowship

This fellowship is open to scholars who have held a Ford Foundation Predoctoral, Dissertation, or Postdoctoral Fellowship and currently hold a faculty appointment at an accredited academic institution. Applicants must have held the PhD/ScD for at least seven years at the time of application. The award is for not less than 6 and not more than 12 months. The $80,000 stipend is pro-rated according to the length of the approved work plan. An additional $5,000 if provided for travel and other research expenses. The Fellow may work full or part-time in residence at a location away from their university. Location options include working at the Ford Foundation in New York, at the Academies in Washington, D.C., or at another location suitable for the approved work plan. The Ford Foundation Senior Fellow must not have obligations at their university during the fellowship period.

**URL:** <http://sites.nationalacademies.org/PGA/FordFellowships/PGA_171447>

**Deadline: February 1 (last known)**

## National Science Foundation (NSF)

Scholars in the humanities and social sciences are encouraged to check the Division of Social and Economic Sciences or the Division of Behavioral and Cognitive Sciences (see the agency’s Directorate for Social, Behavioral, and Economic Sciences (SBE)) to see if the NSF is a good match for their research proposals. Only US citizens are eligible to apply for the NSF funding.

Guidelines for all NSF programs

**URL:** <http://www.nsf.gov/funding/pgm_list.jsp?org=SBE>

**Deadline: Varies by program, see following.**

### SBE Postdoctoral Research Fellowships (SPRF) (individual)

The Directorate for Social, Behavioral and Economic Sciences (SBE) offers Postdoctoral Research Fellowships to encourage independence early in the Fellow's career through supporting his or her research and training goals. The research and training plan of each Fellowship must address important scientific questions within the scope of the SBE Directorate and the specific guidelines in this solicitation. The SPRF program offers two tracks: (I) Fundamental Research in the SBE Sciences (SPRF-FR) and (II) Broadening Participation in the SBE Sciences (SPRF-BP). See the full text of the solicitation for a detailed description of these tracks.

**URL:** <http://www.nsf.gov/funding/pgm_summ.jsp?pims_id=504810>

**Deadline: November 1**

## Renaissance Society of America

The Society offers twenty-four grants for various topics related to the Renaissance. Two are specific to art history and two others are for one-month residencies. Grants are available to pre-doctoral through senior scholars. Applicants must be members of the society to apply. See website for more details.

**URL:** <http://www.rsa.org/page/fellowships>

**Deadline: September 15**

## Russell Sage Foundation

### Research Grants

These grants support basic social science research that address questions of interest to the foundation’s programs and special initiatives. The up to $50,000 awards (no indirect costs) largely fund data analysis and writing, but occasionally larger Trustee Grant awards are made to fund data acquisition projects that are highly relevant to the foundation’s program goals. To apply for any of these awards, applicants must submit a brief letter of inquiry (LOI); this is reviewed within four weeks, and full proposals are then invited for submission. Amount: Trustee Grants are capped at $175,000, including 15% indirect costs.

**URL:** <http://www.russellsage.org/how-to-apply/project-presidential-awards>

**Deadline: See website for table of LOI and invited proposal deadlines**

### Visiting Scholars Program

This residential program is for social science projects that relate to the Foundation’s current programs, but projects may also fall outside this. Scholars who want to collaborate on a project during their residency are welcomed. Scholars are provided with an office at the Foundation, research assistance, computer and library facilities, and supplemental salary support of up to 50 percent of their academic year salary when unavailable from other sources (up to a maximum of $125,000). Scholars who reside outside the greater New York City area are also provided with a partially-subsidized apartment near the Foundation offices

**URL:** <http://www.russellsage.org/how-to-apply/visiting-scholars-program>

**Deadline: June 24**

## The Harry Frank Guggenheim Foundation (HFG)

This foundation’s priority is the study of urgent problems of violence and aggression in the modern world and related research projects in the social sciences, history, criminology, and the humanities that illuminate modern human problems. Grants have been made to study aspects of violence related to youth, family, media, and crime; to intergroup conflict related to religion, ethnicity, and nationalism; and political violence deployed in war and sub-state terrorism; as well as processes of peace and the control of aggression. Awards range from $15,000 to $4,000 per year for periods of one or two years. Applications for larger amounts and longer durations must be very strongly justified in order to be successful.

**URL:** <http://www.hfg.org/rg/guidelines.htm>

**Deadline: August 1**

## VolkswagenStiftung: 'Original – isn’t it?' New Options for the Humanities and Cultural Sciences

The VolkswagenStiftung offers individual and collaborative seed grants open to all scholars in the humanities and cultural sciences aimed at encouraging "…scholars in the humanities and cultural studies to embark on projects of groundbreaking originality. The agency defines originality as encompassing "…anything that contradicts the established knowledge or generally accepted intuition; or just as well the development of a new approach to research, a new hypothesis, a new theory, observation of a new phenomenon, and discovery of knowledge gaps." Funding can be used for course buy-out and other project costs. Individual grants are €100,000 for a maximum of one year; collaborative grants are €200,000 for a up to one and a half years. The decision turn-around time is four to five months.

**URL:** <https://www.volkswagenstiftung.de/en/funding/our-funding-portfolio-at-a-glance/original-–-isn-t-it-new-options-for-the-humanities-and-cultural-studies>

**Deadline: November 13 (last known)**

# IN-RESIDENCE FELLOWSHIPS

*Note: Before preparing an application, KU junior faculty members interested in fellowships, such as many Mellon fellowships which require significant teaching or more than one year of leave should talk with their departmental chairs and contact the deans to learn whether they would be allowed to accept it. Permission to accept such fellowships is considered on a case-by-case basis by individual departments and the College.*

## American Academy in Berlin

The American Academy in Berlin funds scholars to spend a semester or year working on academic, cultural, or political affairs in Berlin. The Bosch Fellowships in Public Policy may be for shorter stays of six to eight weeks. Fellowship benefits include round-trip airfare, housing at the Academy, partial board, and a stipend of $5,000 per month. The Academy’s furnished apartments at the Hans Arnhold Center are suitable for individuals and couples; accommodations are available for families with children at the Hans Arnhold Center or at nearby apartments. Fellows are expected to reside at the Hans Arnhold Center during the entire term of the award. Fellowships are restricted to candidates who are based permanently in the US (US citizenship is not required and American expatriates are not eligible). Candidates in academic disciplines must have completed a doctorate at the time of application.

**URL:** <http://www.americanacademy.de/apply/apply-for-a-fellowship/>

**Deadline: September 27**

## American Academy in Rome

The Academy’s *Rome Prize Fellowships* are designed for emerging artists and for scholars in the early or middle stages of their careers. Preference is given to applicants for whom research time in Italy, and especially in the city of Rome, is essential, and who have not had extensive prior experience there. The Rome Prize is awarded to 30 scholars working in disciplines such as Ancient, Medieval, Renaissance and early Modern, or Modern Italian Studies, Literature, Musical Composition, and Visual Arts. Fellowships are six or eleven months long, with stipends of $16,000 and $28,000, respectively. There is a $40 application fee for applications submitted by Nov. 1, after Nov. 1 the fee is $70 and applications are not accepted after Nov. 15th

**URL:** <https://www.aarome.org/apply/rome-prize>

**Deadline: November 1 (late applications accepted for an additional fee, November 2 – 15)**

## American Antiquarian Society

### Hench Post-Dissertation Fellowship

The American Antiquarian Society offers this fellowship to scholars who are no more than three years beyond receipt of the doctorate. It supports a year in residence at the center so that fellows can develop and/or revise their dissertation for publication. Any topic relevant to the Society’s library collections and programmatic scope—American history and culture through 1876—is eligible. The twelve-month stipend is $35,000.

**URL:** <http://www.americanantiquarian.org/hench.htm/>

**Deadline: October 15**

### AAS-National Endowment for the Humanities Long-Term Fellowships

The National Endowment for the Humanities, which funds long-term (four to twelve months) postdoctoral fellowships at AAS, has established the guidelines for applicants. AAS-NEH fellows are expected to be in regular and continuous residence at the Society. Mid-career scholars are encouraged to apply. Amount: $4,200 per month.

**URL:** <http://www.americanantiquarian.org/nehfellowship.htm/>

**Deadline: January 15**

## American Historical Association

### J. Franklin Jameson Fellowship in American History

This fellowship supports significant research in the collections of the Library of Congress by history scholars at an early stage in their careers. Applicants must have received the PhD within the last seven years and cannot have published or had accepted for publication a book-length historical work. The stipend is $5,000 for 2–3 months of full-time residence at the Library of Congress. AHA members are eligible.

**URL:** <http://www.historians.org/prizes/Jameson_fellowship.htm>

**Deadline: April 30**

## American Institution for Contemporary German Studies (AICGS)

### DAAD/AICGS Research Fellowship

This is an in-residence research fellowship designed to bring scholars and specialists working on Germany, Europe, and/or transatlantic relations to AICGS in Washington, DC. It is a 2–3-month fellowship with a monthly stipend of up to €3,204. Project proposals should address a topic closely related to one or more of the institute’s three research and programming areas: business and economics; foreign and domestic policy; or society, culture, and politics.

**URL:** <http://www.aicgs.org/employment/daad-aicgs-research-fellowship/>

**Deadline: October 1**

## American Political Science Association (APSA)

### The Centennial Center Visiting Scholars Program

This program assists scholars whose research and teaching would benefit from access to the resources in Washington, D.C. APSA encourages research and writing in all fields of political science, facilitates collaboration among scholars working within the discipline and across the social and behavioral sciences and humanities, and promotes communication between scholars and policymakers. Must be an APSA member. Can apply for supplemental Center funding.

**URL:** http://www.apsanet.org/centennial/visiting

Supplemental Grant Support **URL:** <http://www.apsanet.org/centennial>

**Deadline: rolling, next June 15**

### The Congressional Fellowship Program

This program is for early- to mid-career political scientists and provides direct participation in Congress and the legislative process. Selected political science faculty members serve nine months on congressional staffs. The goal is to enhance participants’ understanding of policy-making and improve the quality of scholarship, teaching, and reporting on US politics. Applicants must be within fifteen years of completing their dissertation. Amount: $38,000.

**URL:** <http://www.apsanet.org/cfp>

**Deadline: December 1 (last known)**

### Wiener Laboratory Postdoctoral Fellowship

Fellowship for recent postdoctoral scholar from colleges or universities worldwide pursuing archaeological research related to the ancient Greek world at the Wiener Laboratory. Stipend of $35,000 per year for three-year term.

**URL:** <https://www.ascsa.edu.gr/research/wiener-laboratory/fellowships-and-research-associate-appointments>

**Deadline: January 15**

## Banting Postdoctoral Fellowships

These fellowships support two years of research at a host institution in Canada in any field. The stipend is $70,000 (CAD) per year (taxable) for two years (non-renewable). Interested applicants must solicit support from a program at a Canadian university. To be eligible, scholars must have completed their PhD within three years of the application date, although up to additional years may be added for those who have had major career interruptions for the purpose of childrearing, illness, or health-related family responsibilities.

**URL:** <http://banting.fellowships-bourses.gc.ca/en/home-accueil.html>

**Deadline: September 22**

## College of William and Mary

### Omohundro Institute of Early American History & Culture

The Institute offers two-year post-doctoral fellowships to support the dissertations-to-book projects in the history and cultures of North America’s indigenous and immigrant peoples during the US colonial, Revolutionary, and early national periods and the related histories of Canada, the Caribbean, Latin America, the British Isles, Europe, and Africa, from the sixteenth century to 1820. Applicants may already have begun their careers, but may not have previously published or have a scholarly monograph under contract and must have met all requirements for the doctorate before the fellowship begins. Fellows hold concurrent appointment as visiting assistant professors in the appropriate College of William and Mary department of and teach a total of six semester hours during the two-year term. They also may spend a summer at the Huntington Library on a full grant within five years of their residency.

**URL:** <https://oieahc.wm.edu/fellowships/>

**Deadline: November 1**

## Columbia University

### Humanities and Neuroscience Fellowships

The Art and Neuroscience Project is interested in understanding the possibilities offered by cognitive neuroses, broadly defined, in understanding the arts and letters. Fellows are given opportunities to develop joint projects, seminars, and conferences that may be necessary to further the development of relations between the neurosciences and the arts. The fellowship is for humanities scholars interested in neuroscience or neurophilosophy and for neuroscientists and cognitive psychologists. The same requirements of residency and benefits apply to this fellowship as they do for the above fellowships.

**URL:** <http://italianacademy.columbia.edu/humanities-neuroscience-fellowships>

**Deadline: December 4 (**The Fellowship competition is suspended until further notice.)

## Cornell University

### Cornell Society for the Humanities Fellowship

The theme for this program changes yearly. After the deadline passes, check the website for the new theme, which is typically announced in late summer. Applicants must be working on topics related to the theme and their approach to the humanities should be broad enough to appeal across humanistic disciplines. Junior and senior faculty are eligible. Applicants must have at least one year of teaching experience, which may include teaching as a graduate student. Applicants must have received the PhD before January 1, 2020. Fellowships are $55,000.

**URL:** <https://societyhumanities.as.cornell.edu/society-fellowships>

**Deadline:** **September 20**

### Klarman Fellowships

This program offers three-year residential postdoctoral fellowships to provide early-career scholars of outstanding talent, initiative and promise the independence to devote themselves to frontline, innovative research without being tied to specific outcomes or teaching responsibilities. To qualify, scholars must have earned the doctoral degree within two years of beginning the Fellowship. The start date is negotiable between 1 July and 1 September 2020. Klarman Fellows are provided an annual stipend of $75,000, plus Cornell benefits and an annual research fund of $12,000.

**URL:** <https://as.cornell.edu/KlarmanFellows>

**Deadline: October 15**

### Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowships

This Andrew W. Mellon Foundation-supported program offers two-year stipends of $55,000 per year to scholars with recent PhDs in the humanities. While in residence, fellows hold department affiliations and limited teaching duties, and do scholarly work. Check the website for current area of specialization, which changes periodically. The 2021 areas are Comparative Literature and Music.

**URL:** <https://societyhumanities.as.cornell.edu/mellon-postdoctoral-fellowships>

**Deadline: November 1**

## Dartmouth College

### Leslie Center for the Humanities: Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowship

The Andrew W. Mellon Foundation offers leading *junior scholars* in the vanguard of current research a two-year postdoctoral fellowship in the humanities and related social sciences at Dartmouth College. Each fellow is located in a particular department or interdisciplinary program and linked with one or more Dartmouth faculty mentors. Fellows are expected to teach two courses in their home department(s) or program(s) in each year of their residency. At least one of the four courses should contribute something new to the Dartmouth curriculum; at least one should be an introductory lecture course. Applicants for the 2021-2023 fellowships must have completed a PhD no earlier than January 1, 2020. Candidates who do not yet hold a PhD but expect to by June 30, 2021 should supply a letter from their home institution corroborating such a schedule. Amount: $57,528.

\*Check what disciplines they are accepting applications from as they change from year to year.

**URL:** <http://www.dartmouth.edu/~lhc/fellowships/mellonfellowships.html>

**Deadline: September 15**

## European University Institute (EUI)

One of the world’s largest doctoral and postdoctoral programs in the social sciences, EUI has several fellowships open to scholars engaged in the humanistic and social scientific study of Europe.

### Fernand Braudel Senior Fellowships

The Fernand Braudel Senior Fellowships support established academics with international reputations. The Fellowship lasts 3-10 months and fellows receive a monthly stipend of 3,000 euros. Fellows must live in Florence for the duration of the fellowship. There are two deadlines and different programs accept applications at different times, check website for details. There is no citizenship requirement. Amount: €3,000 per month.

**URL:**<http://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/AcademicService/Fellowships/FernandBraudelSeniorFellowships/Index.aspx>

**Deadlines: September 30 and March 30, depending on field**

### Jean Monnet Postdoctoral Fellowships

The Jean Monnet Postdoctoral Fellowships offers one- and two-year fellowships to post-docs in the early stage of their academic career. Up to 20 Fellowships are available each year. The main criteria of selection are the CV of the applicant, the overall scientific quality of the proposal, and the fit of the proposal with the Centre’s research program. Priority is given to proposals that fit well with one or more of the Centre’s core research themes: Integration, Governance and Democracy; Regulating Markets and Governing Money; and 21st Century World Politics and Europe. Fellows are required to live in Florence and receive a basic grant of €2500 a month, which may be reduced based on the amount of supplementary income. There is also a family allowance for dependents (€300 per month for partners, and €200 per month for each dependent child). Candidates are eligible during the seven-year period following the successful completion of their PhD. There is no citizenship requirement.

**URL:**<http://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/AcademicService/Fellowships/JeanMonnetFellowships/Index.aspx>

**Deadline: October 25**

### Max Weber Fellowships

The Max Weber Program offers one-, two-, and three-year fellowships in Florence (two-year fellowships involved additional activities, such as limited graduate teaching) for early career scholars. It is funded by the European Commission (DG Education and Culture) and hosted by the European University Institute in Florence. Fellows receive €2000 a month, which may be reduced based on the amount of supplementary income. There is also a family allowance for dependents (€300 per month for partners, and €200 euros per month for each dependent child). Candidates are eligible during the five-year period following the successful completion of their PhD. There is no citizenship requirement.

**URL:**<http://www.eui.eu/ServicesAndAdmin/AcademicService/Fellowships/MaxWeberFellowships/Index.aspx>

**Deadline: October 18**

## 

## Fulbright Scholar Program, offered by the Council for International Exchange of Scholars

This application does not have to be submitted through the KU Office of International Programs. This Fulbright program sends US faculty abroad for various periods, usually three to six months, to lecture and conduct research in a wide variety of academic and professional fields.

**URL:** <https://cies.org>

**Deadline:** **Various (see website)**

## German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD)

DAAD offers many funding opportunities to highly qualified PhD candidates and post-doctoral researchers for research or a course of study and training in Germany. Funding includes research grants, fellowships, and intensive language courses. Opportunities are also available to help build ties with institutions in Germany and for collaborative research.

**URL:** <http://www.research-in-germany.org/en/research-funding/funding-programmes/overview-senior-researchers.html>

**Deadline: Various (see website)**

## 

## Getty Research Institute for the History of Art and the Humanities

The institute offers grants for scholars to be in residence at the Getty Research Institute and Getty Conservation Institute. These include library research grants, guest scholar fellowships, and pre- and postdoctoral fellowships. Several are thematic. Check the website for the current theme.

**URL:** <http://www.getty.edu/research/scholars/years/future.html>

### GRI-NEH Postdoctoral Fellowship

Two residential Postdoctoral Fellowships are made possible by the National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH). GRI-NEH Fellows are in residence from September to June of the following year. The fellowship carries a stipend of $30,000 and provides workspace, housing, and transportation comparable to other Getty fellowship programs. While you may not apply for both Getty and GRI-NEH fellowships at the same time, GRI-NEH applicants who are not selected may be considered for a Getty Postdoctoral Fellowship. GRI-NEH applicants must be US citizens or foreign nationals who can document that they have lived in the US for the three years immediately preceding deadline.

**URL:** <http://www.getty.edu/foundation/funding/residential/getty_pre_postdoctoral_fellowships.html>

**Deadline: October 1**

### Getty Postdoctoral Fellowships

These fellowships are intended for emerging scholars to complete work on projects related to the Getty Research Institute's annual theme. Postdoctoral Fellowship applicants must not have received their degree earlier than 2010. Fellows are in residence for nine months from mid-September to mid-June and receive a stipend of $30,000. The fellowship also provides a workspace at the Getty Research Institute or the Getty Villa, an apartment in the Getty scholar housing complex, and airfare to and from Los Angeles. Getty Postdoctoral Fellows are open to scholars of any nationality.

**URL:** <http://www.getty.edu/foundation/funding/residential/getty_pre_postdoctoral_fellowships.html>

**Deadline: October 1**

### Getty Scholar Grants

These grants are for established scholars, artists, or writers who have attained distinction in their fields. Recipients are in residence at the Getty Research Institute, where they pursue their own projects, make use of Getty collections, join their colleagues in a weekly meeting devoted to an annual theme, and participate in the intellectual life of the Getty. Residencies are for one of three periods ranging from three to nine months: September to December; January to June; or September to June. The stipend of up to $65,000 is based on length of stay, need, and salary. Scholars receive an office at the Getty Research Institute or the Getty Villa, research assistance, an apartment in the Getty scholar housing complex, and airfare to and from Los Angeles.

**URL:** <http://www.getty.edu/foundation/funding/residential/getty_scholars.html>

**Deadline: October 1**

### Library Research Grants

These grants provide partial, short-term support for travel and living expenses to scholars whose research requires use of specific collections housed in the Getty Research Institute. These grants are open to scholars of all nationalities at any level who demonstrate a compelling need to use materials housed in the Research Library, and whose place of residence is more than eighty miles from the Getty Center. They are intended to provide partial support for costs relating to travel and living expenses. Grants range from $800 to $3,000, depending on the distance traveled. The research period may be several days up to three months.

**URL:** <http://www.getty.edu/foundation/funding/residential/library_research_grants.html>

**Deadline: will not be open until the summer of 2022 for the 2023 award cycle.**

## Gladys Krieble Delmas Foundation

### VenetianResearchProgram

Pre- and post-doctoral grants are available for travel to and residence in Venice and the Veneto to do historical research specifically on Venice and the former Venetian empire, and for study of contemporary Venetian society and culture. Scholars in the humanities and social sciences are eligible to apply. Award amount: up to a maximum of $20,000 for a full academic year.

**URL:** <http://delmas.org/grants/venetian-program-grants/research-in-venice-application-instructions/>

**Deadline: December 15 (last known)**

## Harvard University

### Center for Italian Renaissance Studies: I Tatti Fellowship

I Tatti Residential Fellowships, each for twelve months, are available for post doctorate research in any aspect of the Italian Renaissance. Fellows must be conversant in either English or Italian and able to understand both languages. They should be in the early stages of their career, having received a PhD between 2011 and 2021 and should be specialists of the Italian Renaissance. Amount: $50,000.

**URL:** <http://itatti.harvard.edu/research/fellowships/i-tatti-fellowship>

**Deadline: October 15**

### Harvard Divinity School, Women's Studies in Religion Program

Each year Harvard Divinity School selects five candidates for full-time Research Associate and Visiting Faculty positions in its Women's Studies in Religion Program. Proposals are accepted for book-length research projects that address women and religion in any time, place, or religious tradition using both religion and gender as central categories of analysis. Projects may use disciplinary and interdisciplinary approaches from across the fields of theology, the humanities, and the social sciences. Positions are open to candidates with doctorates in the fields of religion and to those with primary competence in other humanities, social science, and public policy fields who demonstrate a serious interest in religion and hold appropriate degrees in those fields. Applicants whose PhDs have not yet been awarded will not be considered. Amount: $60,000 for ten months, includes health benefits and some reimbursement of expenses.

**URL:** <https://wsrp.hds.harvard.edu/apply>

**Deadline: October 15**

### Edmond J. Safra Foundation Center for Ethics: Fellows-in-Residency Program

The focus of the Fellows-in-Residency program brings together a small group of Fellows to work closely on pressing issues in ethics. The majority of Fellows will be selected in relation to an annual theme, but in each year some fellowships will be reserved for applicants working on any issue in ethics. Faculty at all levels are eligible and postdoctoral scholars are especially encouraged to apply. Amount: Ranges from $42,000 to $53,000 depending on experience. Faculty spending their sabbatical year at the Center will be eligible to receive up to one-half of the academic year salary, up to $75,000.

**URL:** <http://ethics.harvard.edu/pages/fellowships>

**Deadline: The application portal will reopen for applications in January 2022.**

## 

## Institute for Advanced Study (Princeton, NJ; *Note: This is NOT Princeton University*)

### Membership Program

The Institute annually selects scholars for residence at the Schools of Historical Studies and Social Science. Junior scholars who demonstrate outstanding promise and whose research is likely to result in work of significance and originality are welcome to apply, as are senior scholars. There is an annual theme, and applicants with projects related to that theme are especially encouraged, but those whose projects do not respond to the theme are also welcomed.

**URL:** <http://www.ias.edu/about/how-to-apply>

**Deadline: October 15 (October 1) is recommended** (School of Historical Studies)

**November 1** (School of Social Sciences)

### School of Historical Studies Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowship

The Institute offers a Mellon Fellowship for Assistant Professors. One-year residencies include Institute membership. To be eligible, applicants must have held the title "Assistant Professor" at an institution of higher learning in the US or Canada for at least two and not more than four years by the proposed time of arrival at the Institute.

**URL:** <http://www.hs.ias.edu/mellon>

**Deadline: October 15**

## Japan Foundation, New York

The Japan Foundation’s Japanese Studies Fellowship Program provides support to outstanding scholars in the field by offering the opportunity to conduct research in Japan. It supports scholars and researchers in the humanities and social sciences with long-term (2-12 months) and short-term (21-59 days) fellowships. Fellowships are also available for doctoral candidates.

**URL:** <http://www.jfny.org/japanese_studies/fellowship.html>

**Deadline: December 1**

## Samuel H. Kress Foundation Fellowships

### Conservation Fellowships

One-year post-graduate internships in advanced conservation in European art at a museum or conservation research facility offer a $37,000 stipend. Fellowships begin in late summer or early fall for a 9- to 12-month term. The museum or conservation facility at which the internship will be based must submit the application. Fellows should have completed (or will complete prior to the Fellowship) a Master’s in conservation.

**URL:** <http://www.kressfoundation.org/fellowships/conservation/>

**Deadline: January 22**

### Interpretive Fellowships at Art Museums

Application for this 9-12-month residency must be made by the art museum proposing to host a Kress Interpretive Fellow. These fellowships are intended as an opportunity for individuals who have completed a degree (BA, MA, or PhD) in art history, art education, studio art, or museum studies and are pursuing or contemplating graduate study or professional placement in these or related fields. The Fellowship award is a $30,000 stipend. The online application portal opens March 1.

**URL:** <http://www.kressfoundation.org/fellowships/interpretive/>

**Deadline: April 1**

## National Gallery of Art (Washington, D.C.)

### Visiting Senior Fellowships

The National Gallery of Arts Center for Advanced Study in the Visual Arts offers the Paul Mellon and Ailsa Mellon Bruce *Visiting Senior Fellowship* for scholars who have held the PhD for five or more years. Fellows must reside in Washington D.C., conduct research full-time, and participate in the Center’s activities. Projects may focus on the history, theory, and criticism of the visual arts of any geographical area and any period. Scholars in other disciplines whose work examines artifacts or has implications for the analysis and criticism of visual form may apply. These residencies are up to 60-days, with two-month stays carrying a stipend of $7,000-8,000, depending on relocation costs.

**URL:** <https://www.nga.gov/research/casva/fellowships/visiting-senior-fellowships.html>

**Deadlines: October 15** (for residencies between March 1 and August 15) and **March 21** (for residencies between September 1 and February 28)

### Senior Fellowships

One Paul Mellon Fellowship and four to six Ailsa Mellon Bruce, Samuel H. Kress, and William C. Seitz Senior Fellowships are awarded each academic year. Paul Mellon and Ailsa Mellon Bruce Senior Fellowships support research in the history, theory, and criticism of the visual arts of any geographic area and of any period. Samuel H. Kress Senior Fellowships support research on European art before the early 19th century. The William C. Seitz Senior Fellowship primarily supports research on modern and contemporary art. Senior fellowship applications are also solicited from scholars in other disciplines whose work examines artifacts or has implications for the analysis and criticism of forms. A senior fellowship award for the academic year is normally limited to one-half of the applicant's salary, up to a maximum of $50,000, depending on individual circumstances. Awards for a single academic term are prorated. Senior fellows also receive allowances for travel to a scholarly conference, in addition to housing, as available.

**URL:** <http://www.nga.gov/content/ngaweb/research/casva/fellowships/senior-fellowships.html>

**Deadline: October 15**

### Postdoctoral Fellowships

Postdoctoral fellowships are supported by a grant from the Andrew W. Mellon Foundation. One fellowship is awarded each year for two consecutive academic years to a postdoctoral fellow studying the history, theory, or criticism of the visual arts of any period or culture. The A. W. Mellon Postdoctoral Fellow is expected to reside in Washington. During the first year the fellow undertakes independent research and writing. The fellow also designs and directs an intensive weeklong seminar for the seven predoctoral fellows at the Center for Advanced Study in the Visual Arts (CASVA), focusing on a topic related to the applicant's field of interest and with a special emphasis on methodological issues. In the second academic year, while continuing research and writing in residence, the A. W. Mellon Postdoctoral Fellow teaches one course (advanced undergraduate or graduate) by arrangement at a neighboring university. Amount: $50,000 per year with an allowance for travel and housing available. **Applications are accepted for the 2022–2024 fellowship year for a 24-month residency of September 2022–August 2024.**

**URL:** <https://www.nga.gov/research/casva/fellowships/mellon-postdoctoral-fellowships.html>

**Deadline: October 15**

## National Humanities Center (Research Triangle Park, NC)

Residential fellowships are offered for advanced study in the humanities and social sciences during the academic year. Applicants must hold doctorate or equivalent scholarly credentials. Young scholars as well as senior scholars who have a record of peer-reviewed publications are encouraged to apply. The Center does not support the revision of doctoral dissertations. Fellowship stipends are individually determined, according to the needs of the Fellow and the Center’s ability to meet them. The Center typically provides half salary up to $70,000 and covers travel expenses to and from North Carolina for Fellows and dependents. While the center does not pay housing costs, it does assist in finding suitable housing. The application portal opens July 1. Applications can be submitted at any time before the deadline.

**URL:** <http://nationalhumanitiescenter.org/fellowships/appltoc.htm>

**Deadline: October 7**

## Princeton University

### Lewis Center for the Arts, Hodder Fellowship

This fellowship was created specifically for artists in the early stages of their careers when they have demonstrated exceptional promise but have not yet received widespread recognition. Typically, Hodder Fellows have published one highly acclaimed book and are undertaking significant new work that might not be possible without this fellowship. Typical fellows include poets, playwrights, novelists, creative nonfiction writers, and translators. Hodder Fellows spend an academic year in Princeton pursuing independent projects. Preference is given to individuals outside of academia. Stipend is $86,000. The application portal opens July 1.

**URL:** <http://www.princeton.edu/arts/lewis_center/society_of_fellows/>

**Deadline: September 14**

### Society of Fellows

The Princeton University Society of Fellows, an interdisciplinary group of scholars in the humanities, social sciences, and selected natural sciences provides 3-year Postdoctoral Fellowships. The number and focus of these fellowships changes from year to year. The fellowships carry with them an appointment as lecturer in a fellow's academic host department. Fellows are provided with a competitive salary, benefits, a $5,000 research account, access to university grants, a shared office, a desktop computer and other resources. Those interested can only apply for this fellowship once.

**URL:** <http://www.princeton.edu/sf/fellowships/>

**Deadline: August 3**

### The University Center for Human Values (UCHV)

The UCHV offers the Laurance S. Rockefeller Visiting Fellowship, which allows fellows to devote an academic year in residence at Princeton to do research and writing about topics involving human values in public and private life. The program is open to scholars in all disciplines provided their research plans qualify. Applicants should be faculty at other institutions who have held the PhD for at least two years. Fellows usually receive stipends of up to one-half their academic-year salaries, with the expectation that they will receive supplemental salary funding from their home institution.

**URL:** <http://uchv.princeton.edu/fellowships-awards/laurance-s-rockefeller-visiting-faculty-fellowships>

**Deadline: November 1**

### Shelby Cullom Davis Center for Historical Studies

**The Center** offers fellowships each year to scholars whose research falls under its chosen theme (check the website). Applicants must have their PhDs at the time of application, and typically the selected fellows hold positions at universities. **Research fellowships** are for one or two semesters, running from September to January and from February to June. Funds are limited, the Center is usually only able to fund one semester though it is open to year-long fellows if the candidates are able to secure additional funding from other sources.

**URL:** <http://www.princeton.edu/dav/program/fellowship_information/>

**Deadline: December 1**

## Rachel Carson Center for Environment and Society

The Carson Center functions primarily as a research think tank that contributes to public discussions about environmental issues and policies. It offers residential fellowships to both senior and postdoctoral scholars working on international, historical, and comparative environmental studies whose projects fall under one of the Center’s research themes. The length of fellowships is flexible. Fellowships are usually granted for six, nine or twelve months, but can also be granted for three months or broken up into individual three-month periods. Residencies are staggered for greater flexibility.

**URL:** <http://www.carsoncenter.uni-muenchen.de/index.html>

**Deadline: June 15**

**Rice University Humanities Research Center**

*Andrew W. Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowship*

The Humanities Research Center hosts yearlong residencies at Rice University for visiting faculty. The program seeks applicants who are engaged in new forms of research and who can play an active scholarly role in the Center through participation in the theme-driven Rice Seminar each year, while pursuing their own research. The Rice Seminars are designed to promote humanistic research, broadly understood through of study a common theme from different disciplinary perspectives. The most visible goal of the seminars is a scholarly publication to which all participants contribute. Equally important but less visible is the creation of international and interdisciplinary scholarly communities that will outlive the seminars themselves. The topic of the Rice Seminars changes each year, so please see website for current theme. This fellowship is open only to scholars who received their PhDs between July 1 2019 and June 30, 2021. The salary is $60,000 and the residency is between July 1, 2021 and June 30, 2022.

**URL:** <https://hrc.rice.edu/calls-deadlines/2021-2022-Postdoctoral-Fellowships-in-the-Humanities>

**Deadline: April 30 (last known)**

## Robert Wood Johnson Foundation

The *Health Policy Fellows* program provides a comprehensive experience at the nexus of health science, policy, and politics in Washington, DC. Up to six mid-career health professionals and behavioral and social scientists interested in health and health care will be selected for the program annually. Fellowships include a one-year residency in Washington, D.C. and fellows may continue their health policy activities for up to two years after the Washington placement period using any remaining funds. The fellowship amount is up to $165,000. Portal opens Sept. 1.

**URL:** <https://www.healthpolicyfellows.org/apply/overview/>

**Deadline: November 9**

## School for Advanced Research (SAR)

The School for Advanced Research located in Santa Fe, NM, awards six Resident Scholar Fellowships each year to scholars who have completed their research and analysis and need time to think and write about topics important to the understanding of humankind. Both humanities- and science- oriented scholars are encouraged to apply. Tenure is for nine months with a stipend of $40,000.

**URL:** <https://sarweb.org/scholars/resident/>

**Deadline: First Monday in November, annually**

## Social Science Research Council (SSRC)

SSRC supports innovators, especially new PhDs whose work and ideas have policy implications and the potential to make a long-term impact on society and scholarship. Although most programs target the social sciences, some are open to applicants from the humanities. This agency is particularly interested in Asia and Africa in a world context, although it funds across a spectrum of interests. A few key SSRC programs have been highlighted below and the first URL links to the full suite of SSRC funding opportunities in case you wish to explore the full range of support SSRC offers.

**URL:** <http://www.ssrc.org/fellowships/all/>

### Abe Fellowship Program

This program encourages a comparative or global perspective. It awards fellowships for policy-relevant social sciences research that addresses one or more of four themes: 1) Threats to Personal, Societal, and International Security, 2) Growth and Sustainable Development, 3) Social, Scientific, and Cultural Trends and Transformations, or 4) Governance, Empowerment, and Participation.

**URL:** <http://www.ssrc.org/fellowships/view/abe-fellowship/>

**Deadline: September 1**

## 

## Stanford University

*Center for Advanced Study in the Behavior Sciences at Stanford University*

The Center offers a residential fellowship program for scholars working in a diverse range of disciplines that contribute to advancing research and thinking in social science. Fellows represent the core social and behavioral sciences (anthropology, economics, history, political science, psychology, and sociology) but also the humanities, education, linguistics, communications, and the biological, natural, health, and computer sciences. The ideal candidate for a CASBS fellowship is a highly accomplished academic or thinker (relative to career stage) that has a PhD, professional degree (e.g., JD, MD), an equivalent foreign degree, or has achieved an equivalent level of professional reputation, is three to four years past the doctorate or equivalent degree. The is stipend based on the fellow's academic year salary, not to exceed $75,000. The portal opens in July.

**URL:** <https://casbs.stanford.edu/fellowships>

**Deadline: November 5**

### Stanford Humanities Center

This Center provides a forum for advanced research to expand scholarly inquiry, challenge the way our community understands our world, and shape the way students learn in the classroom. Fellowships are open to junior (no less than three years and no more than ten years after the PhD) and senior faculty including digital humanities and international studies fellowships (ten years beyond receipt of the PhD). Fellowships are for one academic year are for up to $70,000 plus a moving allowance of up to $30,000. The Portal opens in August.

**URL:** <http://shc.stanford.edu/fellowships/non-stanford-faculty>

**Deadline: October 1**

## United States Institute of Peace

### Jennings Randolph Senior Fellowships

The Senior Fellowship program supports targeted research, analysis and writing that is more closely integrated with the work of the Institute, with greater flexibility in terms of application opportunities, than previously. Calls for Concept Notes or applications for fellowships affiliated with specific USIP centers and programs will be issued throughout the year instead of once annually, and can be found on the Fellowship Program webpages, along with application directions and links to appropriate templates. Senior Fellowships will generally be hosted by USIP Centers, whose staff will also be responsible for determining the themes on which Concept Notes or applications will be requested. Calls for applications or concept notes for fellowship opportunities will be posted on a rolling basis.

**URL:** <https://www.usip.org/grants-fellowships/fellowships/jennings-randolph-senior-fellowship-program>

**Deadline: Rolling, check website.**

## University of Michigan, Ann Arbor

The Michigan Society of Fellows awards three-year postdoctoral fellowships to junior scholars*. Only scholars who received the PhD in the humanities or social sciences between June 1, 2018 and September 1, 2021 are eligible*. Fellows are appointed as Assistant Professors in departments at the University of Michigan and as Postdoctoral Scholars in the Michigan Society of Fellows. They must be in residence during the fellowship, teach for the equivalent of one academic year, participate in the informal intellectual life of the Society, and devote time to their independent research. The annual stipend is $60,000 and fellows can request up to $1,500 per year for research or travel support.

**URL:** <http://societyoffellows.umich.edu/the-fellowship/>

**Deadline: September 15**

## University of Notre Dame

### Institute for Advanced Study (NDIAS)

NDIAS offers Residential Fellowships to encourage scholars to include questions of values in their analyses, to integrate diverse disciplines, and to ask how their findings advance civilization. The fellowships support research for periods ranging from three weeks to a full academic year. Stipends for the full academic year are up to $75,000, and fellows who do not reside in the greater Michigan area are provided with subsidized visiting faculty housing located adjacent to the University during the fellowship. The 2022-2023 theme is “The Public.” Scholars working on research outside this theme also will be considered.

**URL:** <http://ndias.nd.edu/fellowships/residential/>

**Deadline: September 27**

### Kellogg Institute for International Studies

The *Visiting Fellowships* provide scholars the opportunity to pursue research related to Kellogg Institute themes of democracy and human development, share your research with the Notre Dame scholarly community, and have the opportunity to publish in Kellogg’s peer-reviewed Working Paper Series. Senior and junior scholars may apply. A two-year postdoc is also available in exceptional cases. Fellowships offer a stipend, travel expenses, medical insurance, and subsidized housing. The application portal opens Aug. 1.

**URL:** <http://kellogg.nd.edu/vfellowships/fellowships.shtml#proc>

**Deadline: October 1**

### Kroc Institute for International Peace Studies

The institute offers invitations for humanities and social sciences scholars to spend one or two semesters as Kroc Research Fellowships exploring a particular theme. Check the website to see if your research interests dovetail with one of the themes for the upcoming fellowship year. The stipend is $25,000 per semester for junior scholars and $30,000 per semester for senior scholars. Housing is provided in furnished apartments at no cost; fellows have library and internet access and document retrieval services.

**URL:** <http://kroc.nd.edu/research/grants-and-fellowships/apply-for-visiting-research-fellowships/>

**Deadline: January 11**

## University of Pennsylvania

### McNeil Center of Early American Studies: Barra Postdoctoral Fellowship

The Barra Postdoctoral Fellowship funds work on any aspect of the histories and cultures of North America in the Atlantic world before 1850. Proposals reliant on research in Philadelphia-area archives libraries, and museums are especially welcome. This is a twenty-four-month Post Doc with a starting annual stipend of $52,000, health insurance, and modest funds for travel and research. The appointment requires teaching two courses in the appropriate department. While the fellowship is particularly appropriate for projects designed to turn a dissertation into a book, any proposal falling within the Center’s area of interest will be considered. Applicants must submit six copies of the application to the Center in hard-copy, and the packet must be postmarked by the deadline.

**URL:** <http://www.mceas.org/postdoctoralfellowships.shtml>

**Deadline: November 1**

### McNeil Center of Early American Studies: Barra Sabbatical Fellowship

This award supports a nine-month residence beginning September 1 for a scholar who earned the PhD no later than four years before the fellowship begins and who will be on leave from a tenured or tenure-track faculty position for the year. The fellow will have no teaching responsibilities. The award takes the form of a cash grant, paid directly to the fellow's home institution. The amount is negotiable, based on the assumption that the fellow will be receiving benefits and partial salary from the home institution.

**URL:** <http://www.mceas.org/postdoctoralfellowships.shtml>

**Deadline: November 1**

### Wolf Humanities Center (formerly Penn Humanities Forum)

This one-year Andrew W. Mellon Postdoctoral Fellowship is open to *junior scholars* in the humanities and related fields who will not yet be tenured during the fellowship year. The award is $59,300 plus health insurance and a $3,000 research fund. Research must relate to the Forum's topic of study for the year in residence at the University of Pennsylvania. Fellows must teach a freshman seminar each term, participate in the weekly Mellon Research Seminar, and present their research at one of those seminars. Preference is given to interdisciplinary proposals and to candidates who have not previously used resources at University of Pennsylvania. The programs of the Wolf Humanities Center (formerly Penn Humanities Forum) are conceived through yearly topics that invite broad interdisciplinary collaboration, so please see website for current year’s theme.

**URL:** <http://wolfhumanities.upenn.edu/fellowships/andrew-w-mellon-postdoctoral-fellowship-humanities>

**Deadline: October 15**

## University of Texas, Austin

### Harry Ransom Humanities Research Center

The Center offers one to three-month residential fellowships with stipends of $3,500 per month to support scholarly research projects in all areas of the humanities including literature, music, art, and film. Fifty fellowships are granted each year and priority is given to proposals that require substantial on-site use of the Center's collections. Travel stipends in the amount of $2,000 may be awarded to scholars with projects that require less than one month's research at the Center. These may not be combined with other Ransom Center Fellowships.

**URL:** <https://www.hrc.utexas.edu/fellowships/>

**Deadline: 2021-2022 award cycle is temporarily suspended.**

### Institute for Historical Studies

The Institute offers tenure-track and tenured faculty fellowships and post-doctoral fellowships. Fellowships are not restricted to historians, but projects must have significant historical content. Fellows’ work is expected to engage with the Institute’s yearly theme (check website for current theme). Fellows must be resident in Austin during the term of their appointment and are expected to participate actively and regularly in the Institute's programming. Each fellow will present a pre-circulated paper at the institute's workshops and may be invited to participate in other program. Amount: based on salary for faculty; $47,476 for postdocs.

**URL:** <http://www.utexas.edu/cola/insts/historicalstudies/fellowships/resident-fellows.php>

**Deadline: January 15**

## University of Utah

### Tanner Humanities Center

Fellows spend one year or one semester conducting research full-time and present Work-in-Progress talks throughout the year. Applicants must have earned their doctorate two years prior to August of the year in which they are applying. Projects may be in anthropology and archaeology, communication, history, philosophy, religious studies, ethnic/gender/cultural studies, jurisprudence, history/theory/criticism of the arts, languages and linguistics, literature, creative writing, historical or philosophical issues in the social and natural sciences, or the professions. The Center encourages interdisciplinary projects. Stipend amount: $50,000

**URL:** <http://thc.utah.edu/fellowships/index.php>

**Deadline: December 2**

## University of Wisconsin-Madison

### Institute for Research in the Humanities: UW-Madison Kingdon Fellowships

The Kingdon Fellowship supports one or two fellows from outside UW-Madison research in historical, literary, and philosophical studies of the Judeo-Christian religious tradition and its role in society from antiquity to the present. Projects may focus on any period, on any part of the world, and in any field (or fields) of the humanities. Fellows must be in residence throughout the academic year and may extend their residency through the following summer on a non-stipendiary basis. Applicants must have the doctorate in hand at the time of application. The award provides a stipend of $57,000, office space, support services, and access to all university facilities.

**URL:** <https://irh.wisc.edu/irh-fellowships/>

**Deadline: October 28**

### Institute for Research in the Humanities: Solmsen Fellowships

The Solmsen Fellowships support four or five scholars from outside UW-Madison working on literary and historical studies of the European Classical, Medieval, and Renaissance periods up to about 1700. Fellows must be in residence throughout the academic year and may extend their residency through the following summer on a non-stipendiary basis. Applicants must have the doctorate in hand at the time of application. The award provides a stipend of $55,000, office space, support services, and access to all university facilities.

**URL:** <https://irh.wisc.edu/irh-fellowships/>

**Deadline: October 28**

## United States Institute of Peace

### Jennings Randolph Senior Fellowship Program

This fellowship program supports research, writing and in-house advising on a wide variety of topics related to peace and conflict, from Track Two Diplomacy and its influence on US-Russia relations to oil and conflict, through ten-month residential fellowships. Fellows are generally mid- to senior-career level experts in fields related to peace and conflict. They may be academics, independent writers and researchers, journalists, or practitioners. Citizens of any country are eligible to be senior fellows. Fellowships vary by opportunity but generally last from 6-10 months, as specified in a given fellowship opportunity. Stipends are determined individually up to a maximum amount of $11,500 per month.

**URL:** <https://www.usip.org/grants-fellowships/fellowships/jennings-randolph-senior-fellowship-program>

**Deadline: June 29**

## Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars

The Center offers nine-month residential fellowships. Fellows conduct research and write in their areas of interest, while interacting with policymakers in Washington D.C. and Center staff. The Center also hosts public policy scholars and senior scholars in a variety of disciplines. Primary themes: 1) governance, including the development of democratic institutions, democratic society, civil society, and citizen participation; 2) the US role in the world and issues of partnership and leadership; and 3) long-term future challenges confronting the US and the world. Several center programs have their own competitions for short- and long-term fellowships (Africa, Asia, Canada, East Europe, Southeast Europe, Russia).

**URL:** <https://www.wilsoncenter.org/fellowship-application>

**Deadline: October 5**

# FELLOWSHIPS FOR RESEARCH AT LIBRARIES AND MUSEUMS

## American Antiquarian Society

### Hench Post-Dissertation Fellowship

Scholars who are no more than three years beyond receipt of the doctorate are eligible to apply for a special year-long residential fellowship at the American Antiquarian Society to revise their dissertation for publication. The Hench Post-Dissertation Fellow will be selected on the basis of the applicant's scholarly qualifications, the appropriateness of the project to the Society's collections and interests, and, above all, the likelihood that the revised dissertation will make a highly significant book. Amount: $35,000

**URL:** <http://www.americanantiquarian.org/hench.htm>

**Deadline: October 15**

### AAS – National Endowment for the Humanities Long-Term Fellowships

The National Endowment for the Humanities funds these four to twelve-month postdoctoral fellowships at AAS. Scholars who have completed their formal professional training are eligible and mid-career scholars are encouraged to apply. AAS Fellows are selected on the basis of the applicant's scholarly qualifications, the significance or importance of the project, and the appropriateness of the proposed study to the Society's collections.

**URL:** <http://www.americanantiquarian.org/nehfellowship.htm/>

**Deadline: January 15**

### Short-Term Visiting Academic Research Fellowships

AAS offers humanities scholars short-term visiting academic research fellowships tenable for one to two months. Topics and lengths of award vary, see website. Stipends are $1,850 per month.

**URL:** <http://www.americanantiquarian.org/acafellowship.htm/>

**Deadline: January 15**

## American Philosophical Society Library

*Andrew W. Mellon Foundation Native American Scholars Initiative (NASI) Fellowships*

This 12-month fellowship is intended for a recent Ph.D., professor at any level seeking sabbatical support for a research project, or an independent scholar working closely with an indigenous community on a project. Applications are open to scholars in all related fields and all periods of time, although preference will be given to those who have experience working with Native communities. A stipend that includes the option for health benefits will be awarded to the successful applicant, who will also have desk space at the APS Library’s Center for Native American and Indigenous Research. Terms of the stipend will depend upon the status and needs of the recipient but will be in the $45,000-60,000 range depending on health insurance requirements and other factors. In addition, the postdoctoral fellow will receive $5,000 in travel funds for outside research, fieldwork, and/or travel.

**URL:** <https://www.amphilsoc.org/grants/andrew-w-mellon-foundation-native-american-scholars-initiative-nasi-fellowships>

**Deadline: January 29 (last known)**

*APS Library Short-Term Resident Research Fellowships*

The APS library offers residential fellowships for research in the Society's collections. Applicants in any field of scholarship relevant to the collections who can demonstrate a need to work in the collections for one to three months may apply. The library holds manuscripts, maps, prints, and other materials related to the history of American science and technology and its European roots and early American history and culture. The stipend is $3,000 per month for a minimum of one month and a maximum of three, taken between June 1 and May 31. Fellowships are usually of one month in duration, and seldom exceed two. Fellows are required to be in residence at the Library for four to twelve consecutive weeks, depending on the length of their award.

**URL:** <https://www.amphilsoc.org/grants/library-short-term-resident-research-fellowships>

**Deadline: March 6**

### Digital Humanities Fellowship

The American Philosophical Library welcomes applications for fellowships in the Digital Humanities. These one-month fellowships are open to scholars at all stages of their careers, including graduate students. Interested scholars may choose to submit proposals for projects that: 1) utilize the APS’s Library holdings to advance a digital component of an independent research project, or, 2) seek to apply existing tools and expertise to digital projects developed in collaboration with the Library’s Center for Digital Scholarship. Possible collaborative projects will focus on the Center’s Open Data Initiative and would explore data sets created from either a) the Benjamin Franklin postal records kept during his tenure as Postmaster of Colonial Philadelphia, 1748-1752, or b) datasets created from a stout volume of indenture records for servants and redemptioners coming through the port of Philadelphia during the 1770s. Applicants interested in working on these project need not have special expertise in early American history. Stipend: $3,000 per month will be awarded to the successful applicant after their arrival at the Library.

**URL:** <https://www.amphilsoc.org/grants/digital-humanities-fellowships>

**Deadline: March 6**

*Digital Knowledge Sharing Fellowships*

These short-term fellowships offer support to university- and community-based scholars working on digital projects that connect archives and indigenous communities. are open to scholars at all stages of their careers, especially Native American scholars in training, tribal college and university faculty members, and other scholars working closely with Native communities on projects in Native American and Indigenous Studies and related fields. Past projects have focused on materials housed at the APS as well as collections held at other archives and libraries. The fellowship stipend is $3,000 plus the costs associated with visiting the APS for the summer workshop with other DKS fellows.

**URL:** <https://www.amphilsoc.org/grants/andrew-w-mellon-foundation-native-american-scholars-initiative-nasi-fellowships>

**Deadline: March 6 (last known)**

## Bentley Historical Library (The University of Michigan)

The Library offers travel and research grants to post-doctoral researchers whose topics require significant use of the holdings of the Bentley Library. Fellowships provide $2,000 to facilitate travel to the library and underwrite research expenses. The Library houses the Michigan Historical Collections, which document the history of the state of Michigan, from the territorial era to the present; and the University of Michigan Archives, which document the history of the institution from 1817 to the present. Topics do not need to specific to Michigan history, but do need to require significant use of the holdings of the Library.

**URL:** <http://bentley.umich.edu/research/fellowships/>

**Deadline: October 15 and March 15**

## Carl Albert Congressional Research and Study Center (University of Oklahoma)

This visiting scholar program provides financial support for research in the on-campus Congressional Archives. Scholars of history and political science pursuing postdoctoral research are especially encouraged to apply. Primary emphasis is placed on projects focused on the US Congress and its members, but other topics also will be considered. The maximum award per applicant is $1,000 to help defray research costs, including travel, lodging, and photocopies.

**URL:** <http://www.ou.edu/content/carlalbertcenter/congressional-collection/vsp.html>

**Deadline: Continuous**

## Dumbarton Oaks Research Library and Collection

Dumbarton Oaks offers several different residential fellowships in three areas of study: Byzantine Studies (including related aspects of late Roman, early Christian, Western medieval, Slavic, and Near Eastern studies), Pre-Columbian Studies (of Mexico, Central America, and Andean South America), and Garden and Landscape Studies. Fellowships are awarded for the academic year (September-May), although awards may also be made for a single term. Fellowship support includes a stipend of $35,000, housing (a housing allowance may be offered instead of housing if Dumbarton Oaks is unable to provide accommodations; successful applicants from the greater Washington metropolitan area will not be offered housing); a research expense allowance of $1,000 for the year; up to $1,600 toward international airfare; and up to a maximum of $1,100 toward domestic airfare.

**URL:** <https://www.doaks.org/research/fellowships-and-awards/research-fellowships>

**Deadline: November 1**

## Fred W. Smith National Library for the Study of George Washington (Mount Vernon)

Fellowships support research focused on the life, leadership and legacy of George Washington and his place in the development of American civic life and culture. Short-term fellowships of up to three months (worth $10,000) and long-term fellowships of up to six months (worth $20,000). These fellowships fund advanced graduate students as well as junior faculty. There is no citizenship requirement.

**URL:** <http://www.mountvernon.org/library/fellows-program/>

**Deadline: December 31**

## Hagley Museum and Library–Center for the History of Business, Technology, and Society

The residential Henry Belin du Pont Memorial Fund supports access to, and use of, Hagley's research collections, including the library, archival, and artifact collections, for two-to-six-months at $400/week. Grants-in-aid are also available to support short-term visits to the Hagley for scholarly research in its imprint, manuscript, pictorial, and artifact collections. Short-term visits can range from a minimum of two weeks to a maximum of two months with funding up to $1,600 per month.

**URL:** <http://www.hagley.org/library/center/grants.html>

**Deadline: March 31; June 30; October 31**

## Houghton Library (Harvard University)

This library offers short- and long-term fellowships to conduct research in its collections. The principal rare book and manuscript library of Harvard College, the library's holdings are particularly strong in European, English, American, and South American literature, including the country's pre-eminent collection of American literary manuscripts; philosophy; religion; history of science; music; printing and graphic arts; dance; and theatre. Fellows also have access to collections in Widener Library and other libraries at Harvard. Fellowships typically carry a stipend of $3,600. Fellows are expected to be in residence at the Library for at least four weeks, though these do not have to be consecutive weeks.

**URL:** <https://library.harvard.edu/grants-fellowships/houghton-library-visiting-fellowships>

**Deadline: January 13 (last known)**

## Huntington Library, Art Collections, and Botanical Gardens

This independent research center has holdings in British and American history, literature, art history, and the history of science and medicine. There are many areas of special strength, including Middle Ages, Renaissance, 18th-, 19th-, and 20th-Century Literature, History of Science, British Drama, Colonial America, American Civil War, Western America, and California. The Art Collection contains notable British and American paintings, fine prints, photographs, and an art reference library. The library of the Botanical Gardens has a broad collection of reference works in botany, horticulture, and gardening. The Burndy Library holds 67,000 rare books and reference volumes in the history of science and technology, in addition to housing an important collection of scientific instruments. Short-term fellowships of one to five months carry a stipend of $3,000 per month to $4,000; long-term fellowships of four to twelve months have stipends of up to $50,000. The application portal opens Aug. 30th.

**URL:** <http://www.huntington.org/fellowships/>

**Deadline: November 16** (for all fellowships)

## John Carter Brown Library (Brown University)

### Short- and Long-term Fellowships

This fellowship program welcomes scholars from the US and abroad and gives them access to a distinguished collection of primary sources. Forty fellowships are awarded each year for periods ranging from two to ten months. The main criteria for appointment are the merit and significance of the candidate’s proposal, the qualifications of the candidate, and the relevance of the project to the holdings of the library. Short-term fellowships are available for two to four months and carry a stipend of $2,100 a month, whereas long-term fellowships ranging from five to ten months carry a monthly stipend of $4,200.

**URL:** <http://www.brown.edu/academics/libraries/john-carter-brown/fellowships>

**Deadline: December 15**

### Hodgson Trust – John Carter Brown Library Fellowship

This award supports significant projects relating to the literature, history, culture, or art of the Americas before 1830. Candidates with a U.S. history topic are strongly encouraged to concentrate on the period prior to 1801. The competition is also open to filmmakers, novelists, creative and performing artists with projects that draw on this period of history. The four-month fellowship includes two months of research at the John Carter Brown Library during the academic year and two months of writing at the C.V. Starr Center at Washington College in Chestertown, MD, during the following summer. The award is **$20,000 ($5,000/mo.) plus h**ousing and university privileges.

**URL:** <https://www.washcoll.edu/learn-by-doing/starr/Fellowships/hodson-brown-fellowship.php>

**Deadline: March 15 (last known)**

## Montana Historical Society Research Center

The Society offers up to two four-week James H. Bradley summer residential fellowships at the Montana Historical Society Research Center in Helena, MT, to graduate students, faculty members, and independent scholars pursuing research on Montana History. Preference is given to projects requiring the use of the Society's archival, library, or museum collections that will make a significant contribution to the study of the history of Montana. The fellowship stipend is $3,000 and fellows must be in residence for an equivalent of three weeks between June 1 and October 31.

**URL:** <http://mhs.mt.gov/research/about/fellowships/bradley.aspx>

**Deadline: March 15**

## Radcliffe Institute for Advanced Study (Harvard University)

### Radcliffe Institute Fellowships

Scholars, artists, writers, and scientists who wish to pursue work in academic and professional fields and in the creative arts are welcome to apply. Initiatives change every two years, so please see website for details. Stipends are up to $78,000 for one year with additional funds for project expenses and relocation expenses. If so directed, Radcliffe will pay the stipend to the fellow's home institution. Fellows receive office or studio space and access to libraries and other resources of Harvard University during the fellowship year (Sept. 1- May 31). Fellows are expected to devote themselves full-time to the work outlined in their proposal, reside in the Boston area, have their primary office at the Institute, and participate fully in the life of the community during that period.

**URL:** <https://www.radcliffe.harvard.edu/radcliffe-fellowship/become-a-fellow>

**Deadline: September 9**

### The Schlesinger Library (at the Radcliffe Institute)

This is a non-circulating library with holdings focused on the history of women from the 19th and 20th centuries in America and abroad. The library offers research support grants and oral historygrants for independent scholars needing to use the library's holdings. The Oral History Grant is only for scholars conducting oral history interviews. Research Grants and Oral History grants both provide up to $3,000 each to cover travel and living expenses and incidental research expenses while at the library. The Mellon-Schlesinger Summer Research Grants offer $15,000 for work in the library’s holdings. Both individual scholars and collaborative teams of scholars are welcome to apply.

**URL:** <http://www.radcliffe.harvard.edu/schlesinger-library/grants>

**Deadline: Various and visible only during the application window, check website frequently**

## Smithsonian Institution

While the Smithsonian Institution Fellowship Program is aimed largely at STEM researchers, fellowships are available in art history, social and cultural history, and anthropology. There are special focus areas, as well, including Native American and Latino/a cultural heritage. Postdoctoral Fellowships are open to scholars who received their PhDs within the past seven years and to Senior Researcher Fellowships are available to more senior scholars who wish to conduct independent study or research at one or more of the Smithsonian’s 19 units and research centers. Postdoctoral and Senior Fellowships are for 3 to 12 months with up to a $55,000 stipend and up to $4,000 research fund.

**URL:** [https://www.smithsonianofi.com/fellowship-opportunities/smithsonian-institution-fellowship-program](https://www.smithsonianofi.com/fellowship-opportunities/smithsonian-institution-fellowship-program/)/

**Deadline: November 1**

## The Library Company of Philadelphia

The Library Company of Philadelphia and The Historical Society of Pennsylvania jointly award one-month fellowships for research in residence in either or both collections as well as long-term postdoctoral fellowships. These independent research libraries, adjacent to each other in Center City Philadelphia, have complementary collections capable of supporting research relating to the history of America and the Atlantic world from the 17th - 19th centuries and Mid-Atlantic regional history to the present. The Library Company of Philadelphia offers two types of postdoctoral fellowships (see website for more information).

**URL:** <http://librarycompany.org/academic-programs/fellowships/>

**Deadlines: March 1 (Short-Term), November 1 (Post-Doc)**

## The Library of Congress

The John W. Kluge Center at the Library of Congress offers residential fellowships to scholars and practitioners at all levels from all fields seeking to make use of the Library’s holdings. Several of the opportunities and their deadlines are listed below, all can be accessed from the central website.

**URL:** <https://www.loc.gov/programs/john-w-kluge-center/chairs-fellowships/>

## *Jon B. Lovelace Fellowship for the Study of the Alan Lomax Collection*

This post-doctoral fellowship is for research based on the Alan Lomax Collection in the disciplines of anthropology, ethnomusicology, ethnography, ethno-history, dance, folklore and folklife, history, literature, linguistics, and movement analysis, with particular emphasis on the traditional music, dance, and narrative of the US, England, Scotland, Ireland, Italy, Spain, and the Caribbean; and methodologies for their documentation and analysis. Interdisciplinary projects that combine disciplines in novel, productive ways are encouraged. The stipend is $5,000 per month for up to eight months. There is no nationality requirement.

**URL:** <https://www.loc.gov/programs/john-w-kluge-center/chairs-fellowships/fellowships/lovelace-fellowship-for-the-study-of-the-lomax-collection/>

**Deadline: July 15**

### David B. Larson Fellowship in Health and Spirituality

The Larson post-doctoral fellowship supports scientific study on the relation of religiousness and spirituality to physical, mental, and social health. The stipend is $5,000 per month for up to eight months. There is no nationality requirement.

**URL:** <https://www.loc.gov/programs/john-w-kluge-center/chairs-fellowships/fellowships/larson-fellowship-in-health-and-spirituality/>

**Deadline: July 15**

### Kluge Fellowships

The Library of Congress invites scholars to conduct research in the John W. Kluge Center for up to

one year. The Kluge Center especially encourages humanistic and social science research that makes use of the library's large and varied collections. Interdisciplinary, cross-cultural, or multi-lingual research is particularly welcome. Fellows receive a monthly stipend for residential research at the Library. Fellowships are tenable for periods from six to twelve months. Scholars who have received a terminal advanced degree within the past seven years in the humanities, social sciences, or in a professional field such as architecture or law are eligible to apply. The stipend is $5,000 per month for up to eleven months.

**URL:** <https://www.loc.gov/programs/john-w-kluge-center/chairs-fellowships/fellowships/kluge-fellowships/>

**Deadline: July 15**

### Kluge Fellowships in Digital Studies

The John W. Kluge Center’s Kluge Fellowship in Digital Studies funds projects to examine the impact of the digital revolution on society, culture, and international relations using the Library’s collections and resources. Fellows must be in residence at the Library. There is no citizenship requirement. Amount: $5,000 per month, up to eleven months.

**URL:** <https://www.loc.gov/programs/john-w-kluge-center/chairs-fellowships/fellowships/kluge-fellowships-in-digital-studies/>

**Deadline: July 15**

## The Newberry Library

### Short-Term Fellowships

Short-Term Fellowships are available to postdoctoral scholars, PhD candidates, and those who hold other terminal degrees. The tenure for a Short-Term Fellowship is one continuous month, but scholars who have an extensive need for the collections may request up to two continuous months of support. Unless otherwise noted, the stipend is $3,000 per month. Some specific fellowship programs are based on particular library strengths and offer different details. See website for further information.

**URL:** <http://www.newberry.org/short-term-fellowships>

**Deadline: December 15**

### Long-Term Fellowships

Long-Term Fellowships are available to postdoctoral scholars who wish to be in residence at the Newberry for periods of 4 to 12 months. Long-Term Fellowships are intended to support individual scholarly research and promote serious intellectual exchange through active participation in the Newberry’s scholarly activities, including fellows’ seminars and the weekly colloquium. Stipends for Long-Term Fellowships are $5,000 per month. Other long-term opportunities, including the Exchange Fellowships and Faculty Fellowships, have different requirements than the general Long-Term Fellowships. Please see the website for additional details.

**URL:** <http://www.newberry.org/long-term-fellowships>

**Deadline: November 1**

## The New York Public Library

The New York Public Library offers an array of residential short and long-term fellowships. The two for which our constituent faculty have most frequently applied are listed; for details on all NYPL opportunities please visit the website. Two which KU faculty frequently seek are listed below.

**URL:** <http://www.nypl.org/help/about-nypl/fellowships-institutes>

**Deadline: Various (see website)**

### Dorothy and Lewis B. Cullman Center for Scholars and Writers Fellowships

This nine-month residential fellowship program is open to scholars whose work will benefit from direct access to the collections including academics, independent scholars, and creative writers. In addition to working on their own projects, the Fellows exchange ideas within the Center and in public forums. The Center houses collections on history, geography, art, culture, languages and literature, anthropology, philosophy, religion, politics, sports, popular culture, and sociology. The Center also may award up to five fellowships in conjunction with American Council of Learned Societies. Amount: $75,000.

**URL:** <http://www.nypl.org/research/chss/scholars/>

**Deadline: September 27 (last known)**

### Schomburg Center for Research in Black Culture Scholars-in-Residence Program

Fellows whose work will benefit from direct access to the collections at the Schomburg Center and other centers of the New York Public Library spend six months in residence. The program encourages research and writing on black history and culture, including African, Afro-American, and Afro-Caribbean history and culture. Fellowships are open to scholars studying the history, literature, and culture of peoples of African descent from a humanistic perspective and to professionals in fields related to the Schomburg Center's collections and program activities. Amount: $35,000

**URL:** <https://www.nypl.org/help/about-nypl/fellowships-institutes/schomburg-center-scholars-in-residency/application>

**Deadline: December 1**

## University of Chicago Library, Special Collections Research Center

### Robert L. Platzman Memorial Fellowships

Any visiting researcher, writer, or artist residing more than 100 miles from Chicago, and whose project requires on-site consultation of University of Chicago Library collections, primarily archives, manuscripts, rare books, or other materials in the Special Collections Research Center, is eligible. Support for beginning scholars is a priority. Applications in the fields of late nineteenth- or early twentieth-century physics or physical chemistry, or nineteenth-century classical opera, will receive special consideration. Awards will be made based on the applicant's ability to complete the proposed on-site research successfully within the timeframe of the fellowship. Applicants should explain why the project cannot be conducted without on-site access to the original materials and the extent to which University of Chicago Library collections are central to the research. Amount: Up to $3,000.

**URL:** <https://www.lib.uchicago.edu/scrc/about/platzmanfellowships/>

**Deadline: March 3**

## William Andrews Clark Memorial Library (UCLA) Center for 17th- and 18th- Century Studies

The library is one of UCLA’s major libraries for rare books and manuscripts, with strengths in England and the Continent (1650-1830), Oscar Wilde, and book arts. Applications for fellowships to be held anytime during the fiscal year (from 1 July to 30 June) must be received by February 1 in the preceding fiscal year.

**URL:** <http://www.1718.ucla.edu/research/postdoctoral/>

**Deadline: February 1 (for all fellowships)**

### ASECS/Clark Fellowships

These are available to postdoctoral scholars and to ABD graduate students with projects in the Restoration or the eighteenth century. Fellowship holders must be members in good standing of ASECS. Awards are for one month of residency: $3,000.

### Clark Short-Term Fellowships

These fellowships support scholars with research projects that require work in any area of the Clark’s collections. Applicants must hold a PhD degree or have equivalent academic experience. Awards are for periods of one to three months in residence. Amount: $3,000 per month.

### Clark Short-Term Fellowships

### Fellowship support is available to scholars with research projects that require work in any area of the Clark Library’s collections. Applicants must hold a Ph.D. degree or have equivalent academic experience. Awards are for periods of one to three months in residence. Stipend: $3,000 per month.

### The Kanner Fellowship in British Studies

This fellowship supports research at the Clark Library in any area pertaining to British history and culture. The fellowship is open to both postdoctoral and predoctoral scholars and is for three months. Amount: $9,000.

# FUNDING FOR RESEARCH IN PRESIDENTIAL LIBRARIES

## Gerald R. Ford Library and Museum

### Ford Library Research Travel Grants

Grants of up to $2,200 defray travel, living, and photocopy expenses for research at the library. Collections focus on Federal policies, US foreign relations, and national politics in the 1960s and 1970s; there are earlier and later materials depending on the topic. Contact the library for details.

**URL:** <https://www.fordlibrarymuseum.gov/library/foundationgrants.asp>

**Deadline: March 15** (for the fall term) **and September 15** (for the spring term)

## Lyndon Baines Johnson Library and Museum

Grants-in-aid of research are awarded twice a year for the sole purpose of helping to defray living, travel, and related expenses incurred while conducting research at the library. *Moody Research Grants* range in rom $600 to $3,000. Prior to submitting a proposal, applicants must contact the library for information concerning materials available on their research topic**.** The *Harry Middleton Fellowship* is awarded for one semester with a $5,000 stipend.

**URL:** <http://www.lbjlibrary.org/page/foundation/initiatives/moody-research-grant> (Moody Research Grant)

<http://www.lbjlibrary.org/page/foundation/initiatives/harry-middleton-fellowship-in-presidential-studies> (Harry Middleton Fellowship)

**Deadline: March 15** (for the fall term) **and September 15** (for the spring term)

## John F. Kennedy Library and Museum

Scholars and students can apply for research support to use the library's archival, manuscript, and audiovisual holdings. Only one grant or fellowship application per person is accepted per year. Six named fellowships are available. Awards range from $2,500 to $5,000. Ernest Hemmingway Research Grants for work on the Hemingway Collection is also available, with an award range up to $5,000.

**URL:** <http://www.jfklibrary.org/Research/Research-Grants-and-Fellowships.aspx>

**Deadline: August 15 (November 1 for Hemmingway Grants)**

## Truman Presidential Library and Museum

The Harry S. Truman Library Institute for International Affairs is dedicated to the preservation, advancement and outreach activities of the Harry S. Truman Library and Museum. It offers awards for research in these collections.

### Research Grants

Grants of up to $2,500 enable researchers to use the Truman Library for one to three weeks. Post-doctoral scholars are particularly encouraged, but applications from scholars engaged in advanced research are considered. Scholars may receive no more than two Research Grants in a five-year period. Preference is given to projects that have application to enduring public policy and foreign policy issues.

**Deadline: April 1 and October 1**

**URL:** <https://www.trumanlibraryinstitute.org/research-grants/research-grants/>

### Scholar’s Award

Grants of $30,000 are made to post-doctoral scholars working on some aspect of the life and career of Harry S. Truman or of the public and foreign policy issues, which were prominent during the Truman years. The award is intended to free a scholar from teaching or other employment for a substantial period of time. The applicant’s research project should be a book-length project based in part on extensive research at the Truman Library. The award competition is open in odd-numbered years.

**Deadline: December 15th (odd numbered years)**

**URL:** <https://www.trumanlibraryinstitute.org/research-grants/research-grants/>

# FELLOWSHIPS OFFERED BY AREA STUDIES CENTERS

## Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies (Harvard)

Harvard University’s Fairbank Center for Chinese Studies offers a one year An Wang Postdoctoral Fellowship, which has a broad, annual theme. Well-designed projects from any academic discipline, at any stage are welcome. Priority is given to applicants who have had no previous postdoctoral fellowships. They must be able to provide evidence of successful completion of their PhD by June of the year of appointment and may not be more than five years beyond receipt of the PhD. Amount: $60,000

**URL:** <http://fairbank.fas.harvard.edu/grants/non-harvard-affiliates/>

**Deadline: February 15**

## Herbert D. Katz Center for Advanced Judaic Studies (University of Pennsylvania)

The fellowship program invites roughly twenty scholars of any rank in the humanities and social sciences to conduct thematic research within Judaic studies. During the fellowship year, fellows work on their projects and meet at weekly seminars to discuss their work. At the end of the year, the results of their research are presented at a colloquium and the University of Pennsylvania Press publishes their papers. Themes change each year; check the website. Amount: up to $60,000.

**URL:** <https://katz.sas.upenn.edu/fellowship-program>

**Deadline: October 18**

## Clements Center for Southwest Studies (Southern Methodist University)

Senor or junior scholars in any humanities or social science field doing research on the US Southwest, the US-Mexico borderlands, or Texas history are eligible for fellowships. Fellows must spend an academic year or semester at SMU and participate in Clements Center activities. Full-year stipends are $45,000 with a $3,000 research and travel allowance and a publication subvention. The Center offers four types of travel grants to conduct research at the DeGolyer Library, which provide $700 per week. See the website for more information.

**URL:** <http://www.smu.edu/Dedman/Academics/InstitutesCenters/swcenter/Fellowships> (research fellowships) <http://www.smu.edu/Dedman/Academics/InstitutesCenters/swcenter/Grants/ClementsResearchTravelGrants> (research travel grants)

**Deadline: January 17** (research fellowships); **Rolling deadline** (research travel grants)

## Council of American Overseas Research Centers (CAORC)

The Council of American Overseas Research Centers foster international scholarly exchange, primarily through sponsorship of fellowship programs that allow predoctoral, postdoctoral and senior scholars to pursue independent research to the increase of knowledge and to our understanding of foreign cultures. The Council offers fellowships as does each center. See each center’s website for additional information.

**URL:** <http://www.caorc.org/>

**Deadline: Various (check website****)**

## Frederick Douglass Institute for African and African-American Studies (University of Rochester)

The Institute offers postdoctoral fellowships to humanities and social science scholars who hold a PhD in a field related to the African and African-American experience. The stipend is $40,000 for one academic year to support the completion of a research project with a $3,000 research and travel fund. The fellowship begins in September and the Fellow will teach one course.

**URL:** <http://www.rochester.edu/college/aas/grad_programs/fellowships.html>

**Deadline: December 15**

## Harvard Academy for International and Area Studies (Harvard University)

### Weatherhead Center for International Affairs

The Weatherhead Center for International Affairs is focused primarily on training social scientists in area studies. Its Academy Scholars Program supports scholars who earned their PhDs within the last three years, whose work combines disciplinary excellence in the social sciences (including history and law) with in-depth grounding in non-Western countries or regions, including domestic, comparative, or transnational issues. This two-year residential fellowship offers a stipend of $70,000 per year.

**URL:** <http://www.wcfia.harvard.edu/academy/academy_scholars_program.html>

**Deadline: October 1**

## Institute of American Cultures (UCLA)

*Visiting Scholar and Visiting Researcher Program in Ethnic Studies*

The IAC, in cooperation with UCLA’s four Ethnic Studies Research Centers (American Indian Studies, Asian American Studies, Bunche Center for African American Studies, Chicano Studies Research Center) offers residential fellowships in Ethnic Studies for research on African-American, American-Indian, Asian-American, and Chicano/a communities. The Research Grant Program also accepts proposals on interethnic relations that will increase collaboration among the Centers and/or other campus units. Amount: $35,000 (for three academic quarters); $4,000 in research expenses.

**URL:** <https://www.iac.ucla.edu/funding/visiting-scholars>

**Deadline: January 7 (last known)**

## W. E. B. Du Bois Institute for African and African American Research (Harvard University)

The Institute annually appoints scholars who conduct individual research in African and African-American Studies for one to two semesters. While in residence, scholars pursue their research while interacting with other visiting scholars and participate in activities designed to further their research, the most important of which are the weekly colloquia. Fellows may also teach a course while in residency. Does not necessarily carry a stipend but can request support.

**URL:** <https://hutchinscenter.fas.harvard.edu/w-e-b-du-bois-research-institute>

**Deadline: January 27**

## West African Research Association (Boston University)

WARA awards two- to three-month postdoctoral fellowships to conduct research during the summer in West Africa. The fellowship is open to US citizens who are presently affiliated with an academic institution or work in another related domain, e.g., museums or public health. Applicants must have been affiliated with an institution of higher education or research within the last three years. It is advised that applicants be conversant in an African language spoken where they will conduct research. Each fellowship awards round-trip airfare to a West African country, not exceeding $2,500, and a stipend of $3,500.

**URL:** <http://www.bu.edu/wara/fellowship/>

**Deadline: February 15 (last known)**

## Wolfsonian-Florida International University Fellowship Program

This fellowship supports 3-4 weeks of full-time research at the Wolfsonian Library at FIU with a stipend, accommodations, and round-trip travel. The Wolfsonian’s collection is on North American and European decorative arts, propaganda, architecture, and industrial and graphic design from 1885-1945. The US, Great Britain, Germany, Italy, and the Netherlands are the countries that are most extensively represented. In addition to established scholars, the fellowship program also supports graduate student research.

**URL:** <http://www.wolfsonian.org/research-library/fellowships>

**Deadline: December 31**

# Individual Fellowships in Digital Humanities

## Council on Library and Information Resources (CLIR)

CLIR Postdoctoral Fellows work on projects that forge and strengthen connections among library collections, educational technologies, and current research. The program offers recent Ph.D. graduates the chance to help develop research tools, resources, and services while exploring new career opportunities. Host institutions benefit from fellows’ field-specific expertise by gaining insights into their collections’ potential uses and users, scholarly information behaviors, and current teaching and learning practices within particular disciplines.

URL: <https://www.clir.org/fellowships/postdoc/>

**Deadline: January 2 (last known)**

## Institute for Advanced Technology in the Humanities

These fellowships for non-University of Virginia faculty offer no stipend. These fellowships can take a variety of forms--a month-long residency in Charlottesville, a yearlong networked editing project, an international conference to discuss metadata standards, etc. Fellowships are awarded on an ad hoc basis, and, although no funding is provided, advice and guidance is offered to help fellows secure funding.

URL: <http://www.iath.virginia.edu/other_fellows.html>

**Deadline: Rolling**

## National Endowment for the Humanities

### NEH-Mellon Fellowships for Digital Publication

This program supports individual scholars pursuing research projects that require digital expression and digital publication. To be eligible for this special opportunity, an applicant’s plans for digital publication must be essential to the project’s research goals. The project must be conceived as digital because the nature of the research and the topics being addressed demand presentation beyond traditional print publication. Successful projects will incorporate visual, audio, and/or other multimedia materials or flexible reading pathways that could not be included in traditionally published books. This fellowship covers periods lasting from six to twelve months at a stipend of $5,000 per month. Recipients may begin awards as early as January 1 and as late as September 1.

URL: <http://www.neh.gov/grants/research/neh-mellon-fellowships-digital-publication>

**Deadline: April 27**

# BOOK AWARDS and SUBVENTION GRANTS

## Association for Asian Studies

### First Book Subvention Program

The AAS administers a program for AAS-member authors who require subventions to ensure publication of their first books. A total of $15,000 in subventions will be awarded each year with individual awards ranging from $1,000 up to a maximum of $3,000. Funded through the AAS Development Fund, AAS First Book Subventions will be awarded on a competitive basis to AAS-member first-time book authors who have already secured provisional contracts from established academic presses. Subventions will be paid directly to the press.

**URL:** <http://www.asian-studies.org/Grants-and-Awards/First-Book-Subvention>

**Deadline: March 1 and September 1**

## Brigham Young University Charles Redd Center

Publication Grants (Presses Only): The center offers grants to assist in the publication of scholarly studies on Idaho, Montana, Nevada, Arizona, New Mexico, Utah, Wyoming, or Colorado. The grant will be given to academic publishers to help offset the costs of publishing books and to lower the book's selling price. The book should have been accepted for publication by the press and be ready for publication.

**URL:** <http://reddcenter.byu.edu/Pages/apply-for-an-award>

**Deadline: Various (see website)**

## The Chiang Ching-kuo Foundation for International Scholarly Exchange

Academic publishers may apply for subsidies for the publication of scholarly works related to the goals of the Foundation. The publication may be in the form of a book or a monograph. Applications will be accepted for completed book manuscripts, but not for books in a series. Priority will be given to first book projects by junior scholars. Publication subsidies usually range between $5,000 to $10,000 and may only be used to cover editing, indexing, and relevant publication costs.

**URL:** <http://www.cckf.org.tw/en/programs/american/publication>

**Deadline: September 15 and January 15**

## Conference on Latin American History

Up to $5000 is given to support original research, re-editions of important works, and publications of source materials for pre-1868 Cuban History. Lydia Cabrera Awards are available to support the study of Cuba between 1492 and 1868. Awards are designed specifically to support: 1) original research on Cuban history in Spanish, Mexican, and U. S. archives; 2) the publication of meritorious books on Cuba currently out of print; and 3) the publication of historical statistics, historical documents, and guides to Spanish archives relating to Cuban history between 1492 and 1868.

**URL:** <http://clah.h-net.org/?page_id=147>

**Deadline: October 15**

## Japan Foundation Support Program for Translation and Publication on Japan

This program is designed to provide financial assistance for foreign publishers to translate and/or publish Japan-related books. The grant shall cover part of the translation cost and/or publishing cost (paper cost, plate-making cost, printing cost, binding cost, etc.).

**URL:** <http://www.jpf.go.jp/e/program/culture.html>

**Deadline: July 1**

## Medieval Academy of America Book Subvention Program

The Academy provides subventions of up to $2,500 to university and other non-profit scholarly presses to support the publication of first books by Medieval Academy members. Applications are accepted only from publishers. The author of the book must be an untenured Medieval Academy member who holds a PhD. The book must be the author's first, focus substantially on the Middle Ages, be of high scholarly and intellectual merit, and must have been accepted for publication.

**URL:** <http://www.medievalacademy.org/?page=MAA_Book_Subvention>

**Deadline: May 1**

## Newberry Library Weiss/Brown Publication Subvention Award

The Newberry provides up to $9,000 to subsidize the publication of a scholarly book, monograph, or edition on European civilization before 1700 in:music, theater, French or Italian literature, or cultural studies. Authors must document that their projects have been accepted for publication and must provide detailed information regarding the publication and the subvention request. The application requirements for this award differ from those of fellowships. Authors should download [guidelines](http://www.newberry.org/sites/default/files/textpage-attachments/WeissBrown_Guidelines.pdf) for this award.

**URL:** <https://www.newberry.org/publication-subvention>

**Deadline: December 15**